# T2R2 東京科学大学 リサーチリポジトリ Science Tokyo Research Repository

### 論文 / 著書情報 Article / Book Information

題目(和文)			
Title(English)	A study on AIGaN/GaN HEMT gate stacks for threshold voltage control and leakage current suppression		
著者(和文)			
Author(English)	Jiangning Chen		
出典(和文)	学位:博士(工学), 学位授与機関:東京工業大学, 報告番号:甲第10270号, 授与年月日:2016年6月30日, 学位の種別:課程博士, 審査員:角嶋 邦之,筒井 一生,若林 整,渡辺 正裕,飯野 裕明		
Citation(English)	Degree:Doctor (Engineering), Conferring organization: Tokyo Institute of Technology, Report number:甲第10270号, Conferred date:2016/6/30, Degree Type:Course doctor, Examiner:,,,,		
 学位種別(和文)			
Type(English)	Doctoral Thesis		

### **Doctoral Thesis**

A study on AlGaN/GaN HEMT gate stacks for

threshold voltage control and leakage current suppression

June 2016

Jiangning Chen

Supervisor: Associate Prof. Kuniyuki Kakushima Co-supervisor: Prof. Kazuo Tsutsui

A dissertation submitted to Department of Electronics and Applied Physics, Interdisciplinary Graduate School of Science and Engineering, Tokyo Institute of Technology

### Abstract

AlGaN/GaN high-electron-mobility-transistor (HEMT) has been receiving much attention for high efficient power converter devices owing to its high electron mobility of over 1000 cm<sup>2</sup>/Vs and high breakdown field. Recent epitaxial growth of nitride based layers has enabled AlGaN/GaN growth on Si substrates with appropriate stress relaxation buffer layers, which enables mass production on a large size wafer over 12 inches, so that high performance devices can be realized at relatively low cost. However, there are still some issues to overcome both in substrate quality and device process and reliability. One of the issues is that the devices operate with normally on characteristics, which is due to the piezoelectric and spontaneous polarization of the AlGaN/GaN devices, and should be avoided in terms of fail-safe operation. On the other hand, large gate leakage current due to Schottky gate configuration limits the overdrive voltage of the devices, limiting the oncurrent. The thesis experimentally demonstrates the advantages of poly-Si gate electrodes and La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics for shifting the threshold voltage to positive direction and for suppressing the gate leakage current.

B doped poly-Si was obtained with BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation into an intrinsic poly-Si layer for gate electrode material. As there were less reaction between poly-Si and the AlGaN surface, the devices revealed high process temperature endurance with suppressed gate leakage current. By tuning the BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation conditions, the threshold voltage was found to be controlled depending on the distribution of F atoms in AlGaN layer. Excess F ions near the AlGaN/GaN interface showed degraded mobility due to enhanced diffusion of F atoms at the interface, which suggests the distribution of F atom profile in the AlGaN layer should be tailored. The poly-Si gated AlGaN/GaN HEMTs revealed high reliability against stress voltage application test over conventional Schottky gate ones. For La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, the threshold voltage was found to shift to positive direction with higher temperature annealing. The phenomena were attributed the presence of negative fixed charges at the interface layer, reactively created between the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layers during the thermal processes. Moreover, an increase in capacitance with annealing was observed owing to the crystallization of the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> film, which exhibit a dielectric constant of 27 when annealed over 500 °C. With this high k-value and the negative charges, La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics have attractive physical properties to relax the trade-off performance between capacitance density and threshold voltage for AlGaN/GaN HEMT.

Finally, we investigate the prospects of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics base on the obtained experimental results. Device structures including thickness and annealing conditions for normally-off operation based on F ion distributions in the AlGaN layer with negative charges at the interface of lanthanum oxide and AlGaN layer are proposed.

### **Contents**

Abstract	2
Chapter 1: Introduction	6
1.1 Power devices for high power conversion efficiency	6
1.2 Status of GaN based device development	9
1.3 Advantages of AlGaN/GaN HEMT	12
1.4 Challenges of AlGaN/GaN HEMT	13
1.5 Purpose and structure of this thesis	19
References	
Chapter 2: Fundamentals of AlGaN/GaN HEMT	
2.1 Properties of AlGaN/GaN HEMT	
2.1.1 HEMT	
2.1.2 AlGaN/GaN structure	29
2.2 Polarization effects	
2.3 Formation of 2DEG	
Reference	
Chapter 3: Fabrication process and Characterization Methods	
3.1 AlGaN/GaN HEMT substrate	
3.2 Fabrication process	47
3.2.1 Surface cleaning	
3.2.2 Device isolation	
3.2.3 Metallization	
3.2.4 Gate dielectrics	
3.3 Characterization method	
3.3.1 Leakage current density-voltage (J-V) measurement	
3.3.2 Capacitance-voltage (C-V) measurement	
Reference	53
Chapter 4: Poly-Si gate electrode for Vth control and leakage current suppression	54
4.1 Introduction	
4.2 Poly-Si gate electrode for AlGaN/GaN HEMT	
4.2.1 Experimental Procedure	
4.2.2 Results and discussion	65
4.3 Conclusion	74
Reference	75
Chapter 5: La <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT	

5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Experimental procedure	79
5.3 Results and discussion	81
5.4 Conclusion	
Reference	91
Chapter 6: Prospect of poly-Si gate with La2O3 gate dielectrics	92
6.1 Integration of p <sup>+</sup> -poly-Si gate and SiO <sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT	92
6.1.1 Introduction	93
6.1.2 Experimental Procedure	94
6.1.3 Results and discussion	97
6.2 Redesign of acceleration voltage for p <sup>+</sup> -poly-Si/La <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> structure	
Chapter 7: Conclusion	
Appendix A: Ion implantation isolation	
Publication and Presentation List	
Acknowledgements	

### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

Power devices based on wide bandpgap semiconductors such as SiC and GaN are promising as candidates for small size and low loss electronic converters with high power conversion efficiency. In particular, AlGaN/GaN high-electron-mobility-transistor (HEMT) devices are being in the development of high power and high-frequency applications due to high electron carrier concentration at the hetero-interface. However, there are still some issues that need to be addressed before the technology will replace existing Si technologies. In this chapter, the introduction of power devices and its trend to high conversion efficiency has been described and the status of GaN based device developments is reviewed. Moreover, the advantages of AlGaN/GaN HEMT, both electrical as well as process point of views are summarized. Also, the current issues for the devices are stated. Based on the backgrounds, the purpose and the structure of the thesis are stated.

#### **1.1 Power devices for high power conversion efficiency**

At present, lots of attention is paid toward renewable energy and maximize the usage of the energy efficiency for the next few decades because of the world's urgent requirements in the energy saving and the environment protection. Energy consumption can be categorized in mainly four aspects; residential, commercial, transportation, and industrial in today's modern society. All the activities consume various kinds of energy in our daily life like as heat generation, light and so on. In terms of primary energy consumption, about 40% of primary energy is used for electricity generation. Therefore, energy saving is increasingly dependent upon the efficient and reliable electrical power management for generation, storage, transportation and conversion.

Power electronic converters are used to convert and control electrical energy in power systems, which plays an important role in the development of modern industry. Figure 1.1 shows the power consumption of FY2005 in Japan. About 29% of the electric power is consumed as home power supply, and 57% of the electrical power are consumed as motor drive system, most of which are used in fan and pumping. If the variable frequency drivers operated by high efficient power converters are implemented, 20%~30% of the energy consumption can be saved.



Figure 1.1 Power consumption in Japan can be reduced with high efficient converters.

Power electronic technology is widely used in electric power conversion. In most automation and process control systems, required to convert electrical energy from one form into another by power conversion, such as voltage, current, frequency and phase. These power conversions are called converters or inverters.

Inverters are able to control various types of electric motors by converting the frequency of the AC power supply. The power consumption such as home appliances vary by time to time, inverters should be controlled depending on the required power to be supplied. An essential feature of an ideal power conversion is that it should not produce

any energy loss. Therefore, more high efficiency energy conversion is expected in most electrical power systems.



Figure 1.2 Various application areas of power electronics, where high-efficiency switching devices are used [1.1]

Figure 1.2 shows various application areas of power electronics, where high-efficiency switching devices are used in power systems and power conversion [1.1]. Power electronics are being used over a wide power range, with ratings from milliwatts up to gigawatts. As shown in the above figure, depending on the required power capacity and operating frequency, different types of power semiconductor devices are being used for different power electronics application field. At the low power fields (less than 1kW), MOSFET power devices are commonly used to convert electrical energy as a switching

power supply element for portable communication devices, electronic systems (audio, video, and controllers) and personal computer systems. The trend of this application field is toward higher switching frequencies and lower operating voltage. Low cost and can be mass produced are the main factors for the development and commercialization of technological innovation. In the 1kW-1MW power field, IGBTs-based power converters are being used for household appliances, electric vehicles (EVs)/hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs), motors and power supply transforms. Most power converters in the high power field (greater than 1MW power range) are used (GTO) turn-off thyristor type devices to convert electrical energy such as HVDC transmission systems, machines and railways [1.1].

The requirements for these power electronics are low power loss under high-switchingfrequency operation. Therefore, the requirements for power switching devices are lower resistance in the on state (conducting) and higher blocking voltage in the off state (forward or reverse blocking). Passive component such as transformers, inductors and capacitors, which temporarily store energy within the converters system [1.2]. Higher frequency operation enables smaller passive component.

#### 1.2 Status of GaN based device development

Semiconductor material properties strongly affect the device performances. Table 1.1 shows a summary of some physical properties of semiconductor substrates. High electron mobility and high electron velocity are desired for higher frequency operation. The high breakdown field is suitable for devices operate at higher voltage with low leakage current as they improve the power efficiency of devices in the power supply system. Most of the

power loss is wasted as heat generation. To retain the efficiency for the converters, heat dissipation systems have to be implemented to the devices with high thermal conductivity [1.3]. In addition, wide bandgap materials with high thermal conductivity are important parameters for improved device's cooling ability and small size.

Material property	Device	Improved performance	System
	property		advantages
High breakdown field	High voltage	Power density, gain, efficiency and output	Larger bandwidth, smaller number of
	High doping	impedance	dies and less
			energy
			usage
High thermal	High	Small die size and	Easier system
conductivity	temperature	more output power/die	cooling
Wideband gap	1		
High electron	High	High ft	High system
velocity	frequency	High f <sub>max</sub>	frequency

Table 1.1 Semiconductor material property and features [1.4]

Si device is the main semiconductor material of high power switching devices for a long time such as the metal-oxide-semiconductor field effect transistor (MOSFET), gate turn-off thyristor (GTO) and insulated gate bipolar transistor (IGBT). However, the physical properties silicon material limit the device operations. In recent years, the development of wide bandgap semiconductor device has increased in small size and high efficiency power device, owing to their superior material properties.

	Si	SiC(4H)	GaN
Band gap (eV)	1.12	3.2	3.4
Electron Mobility (cm <sup>2</sup> /Vs)	1500	900	2100
Saturated Velocity (cm/s)	1 × 10 <sup>7</sup>	2.2 × 10 <sup>7</sup>	2.7 × 10 <sup>7</sup>
Breakdown Field (V/cm)	3 × 10 <sup>5</sup>	2.5 × 10 <sup>6</sup>	3 × 10 <sup>6</sup>
Thermal Conductivity (W/cmK)	1.5	4.9	2.3

Table 1.2 Physical properties of various semiconductor materials [1.5-1.8]

GaN and SiC wide band gap semiconductors are attractive for next generation power electronics. Compared to Si, GaN and SiC have advantages in breakdown field and thermal conductivity, especially GaN has high electron mobility, which are expected to replace Si technology in high power and high frequency applications. SiC is a compound semiconductors by combining silicon and carbon. It has a high bonding energy, which is a stable crystalline structure compared to silicon. In addition, SiC has a high breakdown filed, which about 10 times than that of silicon. Therefore, SiC devices are widely used for high power applications than 1200 volts. On the other hand, although breakdown voltage of GaN devices lower than that of SiC devices, GaN devices are suited for high frequency applications. Recently, a technology of hetero-epitaxial growth of GaN on silicon (111) substrate has been accomplished, so that the wafer diameters up to 8 or 12 inches can be utilized, which helps to reduce the production cost. GaN devices will dominate in the 600 volt- 1200 volt range application with high power conversion high frequency applications, such as in switching power supply. As given in Table 1.2, the material properties of SiC and GaN have desirable device features for high power application. Specifically, GaN has high electron mobility 2100 cm<sup>2</sup>/Vs and high saturation electron velocity about  $2.7 \times 10^7$  cm/s , which contributes to higher current density for high frequency switching devices. GaN exhibits about 10 times higher breakdown field than silicon, which leads to low on resistance. Moreover, GaN has a wide bandgap of 3.4eV and high thermal conductivity, high thermal conductivity material can greatly help to dissipate heat during high power operation, increase the power output.

As a result, these material properties are suitable for power electronics applications [1.9]. GaN device can be operated at high speed switching with low lost, small size and high efficiency compared to silicon device.

#### 1.3 Advantages of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

The main advantage of GaN over SiC channel is the ability to form heterostructures with other group III-V compounds. The most prevalent HEMT structure is the AlGaN/GaN HEMT. AlGaN/GaN HEMT structures have lots of advantages over other wide bandgap semiconductors, owing to high mobility over 1000 cm<sup>2</sup>/Vs. This high mobility can be achieved by using two dimensional electron gas (2DEG) by strains at AlGaN and GaN interface. In addition, AlGaN and GaN both have high breakdown voltage about 10 times higher than that of silicon, so that AlGaN/GaN HEMT is emerging as a promising candidate for future high power and high frequency applications.

In this thesis, HEMTs were fabricated on wafers with an undoped Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N layer on GaN layers epitaxially grown on Si (111) wafers.

#### 1.4 Challenges of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

AlGaN/GaN HEMT structures have been strong candidates for high power appliances with low power consumption [1.10-1.11]. High-density-2DEG are accumulated at the interface between AlGaN layer and GaN layer by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization effects, which makes it possible to realize a low on-state resistance and faster switching speed for the transistor characteristics [1.12]. However, there are still some issues that need to be addressed before this technology will replace existing Si technologies. There are some limitations associated with AlGaN/GaN structures as shown in Figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3 Issues of AlGaN/GaN HEMT [1.13]

In power electronics applications, AlGaN/GaN HEMT is considered as an electronic

component, which usually requires normally-off characteristics for a switch-mode power device. However, AlGaN/GaN HEMTs usually exhibit normally-on operation with a negative threshold voltage typically around -4 V, resulting in increased circuit complexity and standby power consumption [1.14]. Normally-off AlGaN/GaN HEMT in which no current flows at no gate bias is strongly required for fail-safe operation [1.15]. The threshold voltage can be modified through the device fabrication, which depend on the Schottky barrier height, carrier concentration and the thickness of AlGaN layer.

Gate recess technique is a common fabrication technique to obtain normally-off characteristics. This technique is used to reduce the AlGaN barrier layer thickness under the gate region by using etching methods. The reduction in the AlGaN thickness by gate recess process can decrease the 2DEG density, so that with a deep enough gate-recess etching, the threshold voltage can be shifted to a positive value and normally-off characteristics can be obtained. The schematic diagram as shown in Figure 1.4.



Figure 1.4 Recess-gate structure of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

Wet etching has some advantages of low cost and low damage to the wafer. However, wet etching techniques for AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure are still lacking. Therefore, dry etching has been used for the recess gate process in the fabrication process of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs [1.16-1.22]. However, dry etching will introduce damages and associated defects to the AlGaN layer, which will affect the device performance. In addition, the uniformity in the recess etching depth and consequently the uniformity in the threshold voltage, which will result in large leakage current. Therefore, insertion of the gate insulator to recover the leakage current for recess gate structure is necessary.



(a) p-type AlGaN layer on the AlGaN/GaN structure



(b) Band diagram of the GIT under a gate bias of 0V [1.24]

Figure 1.5 P-type cap structure and band diagram

Another method to modify the threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN HEMT technique is using p-type GaN layer capping on the AlGaN/GaN structure to lift up the potential of the channel [1.23-1.24]. The structure and band diagram are shown in Figure 1.5(a) and (b). The structure is called gate injection transistor (GIT). The structure utilizes hole injection from p-type gate to the interface of AlGaN/GaN compensate 2DEG electrons and thereby obtain normally-off characteristics. However, this structure increases the forward gate voltage [1.25-1.26].

Fluoride implantation treatment is a method to obtain positive threshold voltage through modifies the energy bandgap [1.27-1.31]. The potential in the AlGaN barrier can

be effectively raised due to the fluorine ions have a strong electronegativity and which are negative charge [1.27-21.28]. The band diagrams are shown in Figure 1.6.



(a) Conventional AlGaN/GaN HEMT



(b) E-mode HEMT with CF4 plasma treatment

Figure 1.6 Conduction band schematic diagrams [1.31]

The fluorine ions are incorporated into the AlGaN barrier by CF<sub>4</sub> plasma treatment, these negatively charged fluorine ions will cause an upward bending of the conduction band in the AlGaN layer [1.29-1.30]. Unfortunately, some fluorine ions as impurities into the channel result in mobility degradation.

Another issue for AlGaN/GaN is gate leakage current, which increases losses in the devices and limits the performance of the devices. Defect states play an integral role in gate leakage through a trap-based tunneling mechanism [1.32], the current leakage through the buffer layer above the substrate deteriorates the pinch-off characteristics [1.1]. As a solution for gate leakage, an insulating layer with wide bandgap and high dielectric constant is promising for the AlGaN/GaN structure. Prevalent gate dielectrics have been investigated, such as SiO<sub>2</sub> [1.33-1.36], SiN [1.37-1.38], HfO<sub>2</sub> [1.39-1.40] and Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> [1.41-1.43]. The results show that an insulated gate structure is extremely effective for leakage current suppression. High dielectric constant materials show a low interface state density as an insulating layer for AlGaN/GaN MISHFET. Also, it is reported that reliability can be improved with the use of gate dielectrics owing to the suppression of nitrogen vacancies. On the contrary, the introduction of an insulating layer results in the shift in the threshold voltage and increase in interface trap density, which impact the stability of voltage that turn on AlGaN/GaN HEMT. Therefore, further examination such as materials and the fabrication process selection is necessary to relax the trade-off performance for AlGaN/GaN HEMT.

#### 1.5 Purpose and structure of this thesis

The purpose of this study is to implement new materials which can shift the threshold voltage and reduce the gate leakage current. For this purpose, poly-Si is selected as gate electrode materials, which has endurance against high process temperature. The material also has high compatibility with CMOS process. Moreover, La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> is selected as a new gate dielectric material for AlGaN/GaN HEMTs, as it possesses a high dielectric constant. The interface reaction upon annealing temperature is characterized.

In the next chapter, the fundamental physics that lie in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT are summarized. The basic structure of the devices, the effect of polarization by heteroepitaxial growth and the formation of two dimensional gas (2DEG) are explained.

In chapter 3, the AlGaN/GaN substrates used in this study are described. Also, detailed processes for HEMT fabrication including cleaning, isolation, metallization and gate dielectric formations are summarized. Also, the characterization methods of the fabricated HEMT devices are stated.

In chapter 4, boron doped poly-Si gate electrodes are introduced for AlGaN/GaN HEMT and its process compatibility is discussed. The BF2+ ion implantation energy dependent threshold voltage tuning was confirmed, suggesting the feasibility to achieve normallyoff HEMT devices. A large suppression in the gate leakage current as well as high reliability against stress test was performed. The issues related to the doping including mobility degradation accompanied by enhanced diffusion of F ions, the sheet resistivity of poly-Si gate electrodes are discussed. In chapter 5, introduction of lanthanum oxide gate dielectrics and its device performances are described. The threshold voltage was reported to shift to positive direction with thermal treatment, due to interface reaction between the lanthanum oxide and the AlGaN layer. The interface was found to contain negative fixed charges and the density increases with temperature. The gate leakage current was reported to be suppressed by orders of magnitudes at both off and of states, indicating larger overdrive can be applied.

In chapter 6, the prospects for normally-off AlGaN/GaN HEMT devices with reduced gate leakage currents are described. Device structures, including thickness and annealing conditions for normally-off operation based on F ion distributions in the AlGaN layer with negative charges at the interface of lanthanum oxide and AlGaN layer are proposed.

Finally, chapter 7 concludes the thesis and future remarks are stated.

#### References

[1.1] H. Okumura, "Present status and future prospect of wide gap semiconductor high-power devices," *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 45, pp.9001-9010, 2006.

[1.2] J. Lutz, H. Schlangenotto, U. Scheuermann, and R. D. Doncker "Semiconductor Power Devices physics, characteristics, reliability," Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg [1.3] M. Golio, "RF and Microwave Semiconductor Device Handbook," CRC Press, NY 2003.

[1.4] F. Medjdoub, "Gallium Nitride (GaN): Physics, Devices, and Technology," October16, 2015 by CRC Press.

[1.5] R. Gaska, J. W. Yang, Q. Chen, M. Asif Khan, A. O. Orlov, G. L. Snider, and M. S. Shur, "Electron transport in AlGaN-GaN heterostructures grown on 6H-SiC substrates," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 72, no. 6, pp. 707-709, 1998.

[1.6] N. Kaminski, "State of the Art and Future of Wide Band-Gap Devices," Proc. EPE2009, Barcelona, 2009

[1.7] B. J. Baliga, "Semiconductors for high-voltage, vertical channel field-effect transistors," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 53, pp. 1759-1764, 1982.

[1.8] O. Ambacher, J. Smart, J. R. Shealy, N. G. Weimann, K. Chu, M. Murphy, W. J. Schaff, L. F. Eastman, R. Dimitrov, L. Wittmer, M. Stutzmann, W. Rieger, and J. Hilsenbeck, "Two-dimensional electron gases induced by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization charges in N- and Ga-face AlGaN/GaN heterostructures," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 85, no.6, pp. 3222-3233, 1999.

[1.9] W. Saito, Y. Takada, M. Kuraguchi, K. Tsuda, I. Omura, T. Ogura, and H. Ohashi, "High breakdown voltage AlGaN-GaN power-HEMT design and high current density switching behavior," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices.*, vol. 50, no.12, pp. 2528-2531, 2003.

[1.10] Y. F. Wu, et al., "Very-High Power Density AlGaN/GaN HEMTs", *IEEE Trans. Electron Dev.*, 48, pp. 586-590 (2001).

[1.11] M. A. Khan, J. N. Kuznia, D. T. Olson, W. J. Schaff, J. W. Burm, and M. S. Shur, "Microwave performance of a 0.25 μm gate AlGaN/GaN heterostructure field effect transistor," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 65(9):1121–3, 1994.

[1.12] M. A. Khan, J. N. Kuznia, J. M. Van Hove, N. Pan, and J. Carter, "Observation of a two-dimensional electron gas in low pressure metalorganic chemical vapor deposited GaN-AlGaN heterojunctions", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 60(24):3027–9, 1992.

[1.13] Stepgen Sque, NXP Seminconductors ESSDERC 2013.

[1.14] Rathnait D. Long and Paul C. McIntype, Materials 2012, 5, 1297-1335

[1.15] Niiyama, Y., Shinagawa, T.; Ootomo, S.; Kambayashi, H.; Nomura T.; Kato, S. "High-power operation of normally-off GaN MOSFETs," Furukawa Rev. 2009, 36, 1-5.

[1.16] A. R. Clawson, "Guide to references on III-V semiconductor chemical etching," *Mater. Sci. Eng. R. Rep.*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 1-438, Jan. 2001. [1.17] J. S. Moon, Shihchang Wu, D. Wong, I. Milosavljevic, A. Conway, P. Hashimoto,
M. Hu, M. Antcliffe, and M. Micovic, "Gate-recessed AlGaNGaN HEMTs for highperformance millimeter-wave applications," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 348-350, Jun. 2005.

[1.18] J. S. Moon, D. Wang, T. Hussain, M. Mocovic, P. Deelman, M. Hu, M. Antcliffe,C. Ngo, P. Hashimoto, and L. McCray, "Submicron enhancementmode AlGaN/GaNHEMTs," in Proc. 60th Device Res. Conf. Dig., Santa Barbara, CA, pp. 23-24, Jun. 2002.

[1.19] V. Kumar, A. Kuliev, T. Tanaka, Y. Otoki, and I. Adesida, "High transconductance enhancement-mode AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on SiC substrate," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 39, no. 24, pp. 1758-1760, Nov. 2003.

[1.20] H. Okita, K. Kaifu, J. Mita, T. Yamada, Y. Sano, H. Ishikawa, T. Egawa, and T. Jimbo, "High transconductance AlGaN/GaN-HEMT with recessed gate on sapphire substrate," *Phys. Status. Solidi A*, vol. 200, no.1, pp. 187-190 (2003).

[1.21] W. K. Wang, Y. J. Li, C. K. Lin, Y. J. Chan, G. T. Chen, and J. I. Chyi, "Low damage Cl2-based gate recess etching for 0.3-μm gate-length AlGaN/GaN HEMT fabrication," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 52-54 (2004).

[1.22] W. B. Lanford, T. Tanaka, Y. Otoki, and I. Adesida, "Recessed-gate enhancementmode GaN HEMT with high threshold voltage," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 41, pp. 449-450, [1.23] X. Hu, G. Simin, J. Yang, M. A. Khan, R. Gaska, and M. S. Shur, "Enhancement mode AlGaN/GaN HFET with selectively grown pn junction gate," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 36, no. 8, pp. 753-754 (2000).

[1.24] Y. Uemoto, M. Hikita, H. Ueno, H. Matsuo, and H. Ishida, "A normally-off AlGaN/GaN transistor with RonA=2.6mΩcm2 and BVds=640V using conductivity modulation", *in Dig. IEDM Tech.*, pp. 1-4 (2006).

[1.25] H. Chonan, T. Ide, X.-Q. Shen, and M. Shimizu, "Effect of hole injection in AlGaN/GaN HEMT with GIT structure by numerical simulation," *Phys. Status Solidi C*, vol. 9, no. 3-4, pp. 847-850 (2012).

[1.26] Y. Uemoto, M. Hikita, H. Ueno, H. Matsuo, and H. Ishida, M. Yanagihara, T. Ueda,
T. Tanaka, and D. Ueda, "Gate Injection Transistor (GIT)-A Normally-Off AlGaN/GaN
Power Transistor using Conductivity Modulation," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 54, no. 12, pp. 3393-3399 (2007).

[1.27] Y. Cai, Y. G. Zhou, K. J. Chen, and K. M. Lau, "High-performance enhancementmode AlGaN/GaN HEMT using fluoride-based plasma treatment," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 26, no. 7, pp. 435-437 (2005).

[1.28] Y. Cai, Y. G. Zhou, K. M. Lau and K. J. Chen, "Control of threshold voltage of

AlGaN/GaN HEMTs by fluoride-based plasma treatment: from depletion mode to enhancement mode," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 2207-2215 (2006).

[1.29] Y. Cai, Z. Q. Cheng, W. C. W. Tang, K. J. Chen, and K. M. Lau, "Monolithic integration of enhancement- and depletion-mode AlGaN/GaN HEMTs for GaN digital integrated circuits," *in Dig. IEDM Tech.*, pp. 771-774 (2005).

[1.30] H. Chen, M. Wang, and K. J. Chen, "Self-aligned enhancement-mode AlGaN/GaN HEMTs using 25 keV fluorine ion implantation," in Device Research Conderence (DRC), pp. 137-138 (2010).

[1.31] K. J. Chen, L. Yuan, M. J. Wang, H. Chen, S. huang, Q. Zhou, C. Zhou, B. K. Li, and J. N. Wang, "Physics of fluorine plasma ion implantation for GaN normally-off HEMT technology," In Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), IEEE International, 2011, pp.19.4.1-19.4.4.

[1.32] Brianna S. Eller, Jialing Yang, and Robert J. Nemanich, "Electronic surface and dielectric interface states on GaN and AlGaN," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol.*, A31, 050807 (2013).

[1.33] K. H. Lee, P. C. Chang, S. J. Chang, and Y. K. Su, "AlGaN/GaN heterostructure field-effect transistors with multi-MgxNy/GaN buffer and photo-CVD SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectric", *Solid-State Electron.* 72, pp. 38 (2012).

[1.34] C. J. Kirkpatrick, B. Lee, R. Suri, X. Yang, and V. Misra, "Atomic layer deposition

of SiO2 for AlGaN/GaN MOS-HFETs." IEEE Electron Device Lett. 33, pp. 1240 (2012).

[1.35] L. Pang, Y. Lian, D.-S. Kim, J.-H. Lee, and K. Kim, "AlGaN/GaN MOSHEMT with High-Quality. Gate–SiO2 Achieved by Room-Temperature Radio Frequency Magnetron Sputtering," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 59, no. 10, pp. 2650-2655, (2012).

[1.36] F. Husna, M. Lachab, M. Sultana, V. Adivarahan, Q. Fareed, and M. Asif Khan, "High-Temperature Performance of AlGaN/GaN MOSHEMT With Gate Insulator Fabricated on Si (111) Substrate," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 59*, 2424 (2012).

[1.37] M. Higashiwaki, T. Matsui, and T. Mimura, "AlGaN/GaN MIS-HFETs With f<sub>T</sub> of 163 GHz Using Cat-CVD SiN Gate-Insulating and Passivation Layers," *IEEE Electron device letters*, vol. 27, pp. 16-18 (2006).

[1.38] X. Hu, A. Koudymov, G. Simin, J. Yang, M. Asid Khan, A. Tarakji, M. S. Shur, and R. Gaska, "Si<sub>3</sub>N<sub>4</sub>/AlGaN/GaN-metal-insulator-semiconductor heterostructure field-effect transistors,", *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 79, pp. 2832 (2001).

[1.39] E. Miyazaki, Y. Goda, S. Kishimoto, and T. Mizutani, "Comparative study of AlGaN/GaN metal-oxide-semiconductor heterostructure field-effect transistors with Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and HfO<sub>2</sub> gate oxide," *Solid-State Electron.* 62, pp. 152 (2011).

[1.40] Y. C. Chang, M. L. Huang, Y. H. Chang, Y. J. Lee, H. C. Chiu, J. Kwo, and M.

Hong, "Atomic-layer-deposited Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and HfO<sub>2</sub> on GaN: A comparative study on interfaces and electrical characteristics," *Microelectronics Engineering*, vol.88, pp.1207 (2011).

[1.41] T. Huang, X. Zhu, K. M. Wong, and K. M. Lau, "Low-leakage-current AIN/GaN MOSHFETs Using Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> for increased 2DEG," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 33, pp. 212 (2012).

[1.42] H. Hahn, A. Alam, M. Heuken, H. Kalisch, and A. Vescan, "Investigation of plasma-oxidised aluminium as gate dielectric for AlGaN/GaN MISHFETs," *Semicond. Sci. Technol.*, 27, 062001 (2012).

[1.43] Wu, Y. Q.; Ye, P.D.; Wilk, G.D.; Yang, B. "GaN metal-oxide-semiconductor field-effect-transistor with atomic layer deposited Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> as gate dielectric," *Mater. Sci. Eng. B*, vol. 135, 282-284 (2006).

[1.44] W. Saito, Y. Takada, M. Kuraguchi, and K. Tsuda et al., "Recessed-gate structure approach toward normally off high-Voltage AlGaN/GaN HEMT for power electronics applications," *Electron Devices, IEEE Transactions on*, vol. 53, pp. 356-362, (2006).

[1.45] T. Oka and T. Nozawa, "AlGaN/GaN Recessed MIS-Gate HFET with High-Threshold-Voltage Normally-Off Operation for Power Electronics Applications," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 29, pp. 668-670 (2008).

## Chapter 2: Fundamentals of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

In this chapter, the fundamental physics that lie in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT are summarized. The basic structure of the devices, the effect of polarization by heteroepitaxial growth and the formation of two dimensional gas (2DEG) are explained.

### 2.1 Properties of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

#### **2.1.1 HEMT**

HEMT exhibits high carrier mobility on a hetero structure with different band gap materials as like AlGaAs/GaAs structure and AlGaN/GaN structure.



Figure 2.1 (a) An example of a nAlGaAs/GaAs HEMT structure and (b) its energy band profile

The first HEMT that a kind of field effect transistor using the heterojunction of a highly doped n-type AlGaAs thin layer and the undoped GaAs layer was invented by Takashi Mimura in 1979 [2.1, 2.2]. The formation of a quasi-triangular potential well at the hetero-interface between AlGaAs and GaAs due to two different band gap materials. The electrons supplied by donors in the n-type AlGaAs can from the higher band gap of AlGaAs layer move into the GaAs potential well, formed two dimensional electron gas (2DEG) [2.3]. The schematic structure of AlGaAs/GaAs HEMT and the band diagram as shown in Figure 2.1 (a) and (b). A thin intrinsic AlGaAs layer known as spacer layer is introduced between n-type AlGaAs layer and undoped GaAs layer, it makes electrons are spatially separated from ionized donors, the ionized impurity scattering is considerably reduced and leads to an increase in the mobility [2.4]. The HEMT is originally used for high speed and low noise applications because of high mobility and less electron collisions.

#### 2.1.2 AlGaN/GaN structure



Figure 2.2 Basic structure of an AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure

AlGaN/GaN HEMT is a heterostructure field effect transistor for high voltage and high frequency operation since the first report in 1991 [2.5, 2.6]. The schematic cross-section of a general AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure is shown in Figure 2.2. Two different bandgap materials AlGaN/GaN layer is grown on substrate through buffer layer. While an AlGaN layer grown on a GaN layer polarization effect occurs due to internal spontaneous polarization and external piezoelectric polarization. Polarization field induced positive charge is present at the bottom of AlGaN layer, these positive charges can cause an accumulation of 2DEG electrons at the interface of AlGaN/GaN heterostructure. High 2DEG density up to 10<sup>13</sup> cm<sup>-2</sup> can be obtained in the AlGaN/GaN heterostructure without any doping [2.7-2.11], which is more than five times larger as compared to AlGaAs/GaAs structure. Therefore, high mobility about two thousand was realized in AlGaN/GaN HEMT, which a strong advantage for high frequency operation.

AlGaN has a higher bandgap than that of GaN, a potential well formation at the heterostructure of AlGaN/GaN and electrons will accumulate underneath the hetero interface to form a sharper quantum well due to polarization effect, as shown in Figure 2.3. AlGaN layer is used as a barrier layer for AlGaN/GaN HEMT. This barrier layer is mostly intrinsic layer, which means impurity scattering is non-existent, results in high mobility. The AlGaN layer thickness or Al content of AlGaN may affect 2DEG density at the interface. That will discuss in detail in a subsequent section.



Figure 2.3. Band gap profile of AlGaN/GaN HEMT

GaN growth techniques need to fulfill the requirements of low defect density and smooth morphology, which will affect device performance [2.12]. Defects are responsible for the mobility reduction due to defect scattering. Moreover, high defect density will affect piezoelectric polarization effects and then decrease 2DEG carrier concentration. Dislocations is the path for leakage current [2.13] and impact on performance reliability in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT devices [2.14]. Therefore, reduce defect density in growing GaN films is a non-negligible factor. The crystallinity and properties of GaN strongly depend on the growth techniques. Recently, GaN growth techniques have been developed, including MOVPE (metal organic vapor phase epitaxy), MBE (molecular beam epitaxy) and HVPE (hydride vapor phase epitaxy).

Growth of high quality and freestanding GaN substrate technology is a challenge due to high melt temperature and immature growth technique. GaN epitaxially grown on foreign substrates need consider lattice mismatch and thermal mismatch between GaN and substrate materials. Different lattice constant will induce tensile strain or compressive strain when a film is grown on foreign substrate. Thermal mismatch is usually expressed by thermal expansion coefficient and it describes the size change of films with a change in temperature after growth. Difference in CTE (coefficient of thermal expansion) between film and substrate also can cause strain. Strain in the film not only influence the surface morphology, band gap energy and phonon frequency, but also induce defects such as dislocation [2.15]. There is a high defect density in the range of  $10^7$ - $10^{10}$  cm<sup>-2</sup> for GaN based device and then influence the device on the optical and electrical properties. In general, there are three main types of substrate used for the growth AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure such as silicon carbide [2.16, 2.17], sapphire [2.18, 2.19, 2.20] and silicon [2.21]. The lattice constant of SiC is very close to that of GaN, which is about 3%. In addition, SiC substrate has a high thermal conductivity about 5 W/cm-K and that is highly beneficial for heat dissipation in the device. However, SiC substrate is very expensive and has large crystallographic defect density. Although sapphire substrate exhibits a large lattice mismatch of 15% with GaN and a small thermal conductivity 0.42 W/cm-K at 300K. It is still the most commonly used substrate for GaN growth because of low cost and high quality. Si is a potential substrate due to excellent availability of large diameters at low lost and acceptable thermal conductivity [2.22]. However, large lattice mismatch and large CTE between GaN and Si leads to the formation of cracks in the films. To compensate large mismatch between GaN and the substrate, nucleation buffer layers are introduced between channel layer GaN and substrate [2.23]. This intermediate layer AIN (on SiC and sapphire), AlGaN (on SiC and sapphire) and GaN (on sapphire) layer have been suggested.

#### **2.2 Polarization effects**



Figure 2.4 GaN crystal structure of wurtzite Ga-face and N-face [2.24]

GaN is a III-V compound material with wurtzite crystal structure. GaN is composed of Ga atoms with a large ionic radius and N atoms with a small ionic radius with mixed covalent ionic bonds. There are two distinct faces, Ga-face and N-face, which are respectively corresponding to the (0001) and ( $000\overline{1}$ ) crystalline faces. Crystal structure of wurtzite Ga-face and N-face GaN as shows as Figure 2.4 [2.24].

Unlike AlGaAs/GaAs HEMT, AlGaN/GaN HEMT does not require doped top layer due to AlGaN and GaN are polar materials. 2DEG are induced in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT by nature polarization effect including spontaneous polarization and piezoelectric polarization. Due to an intrinsic asymmetry of the bonding in the equilibrium wurtzite crystal structure, it exhibits a spontaneous polarization field along the hexagonal c-axis in the wurtzite lattice. The spontaneous polarization can cause electric filed up to 3MV/cm in the AlGaN and GaN crystals. The spontaneous polarization is directed from the nitrogen atomic layer to the gallium atomic layer [2.25]. Piezoelectric polarization by strain induced due to the lattice mismatch between different composition materials. Piezoelectric polarization in the direction of the *c*-axis can be given by

$$P_{PE} = 2 \frac{a - a_0}{a_0} (e_{31} - e_{33} \frac{C_{13}}{C_{33}}), \qquad \text{Eq. (2.2.1)}$$

a and  $a_0$  is the lattice constant of different materials at equilibrium. Furthermore,  $e_{31}$ ,  $e_{33}$  are the piezoelectric coefficients and  $C_{13}$ ,  $C_{33}$  are the elastic constants of the material [2.26]. The piezoelectric polarization can cause an additional electric fields about 2MV/cm in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT. Therefore, strong electric fields about 5MV/cm caused by polarization effect in the AlGaN/GaN crystals structure, which produce high sheet charge density about  $6 \times 10^{12} \sim 2 \times 10^{13} \text{cm}^{-2}$  at the interface between AlGaN layer and GaN layer [2.24].





Figure 2.5 (a) Polarization induced charge and direction of the spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization in Ga-face and strain between AlGaN and GaN (b) band diagram of AlGaN/GaN heterostructure and formation of 2DEG at the interface between AlGaN and GaN
When AlGaN is grown on top of GaN heterostructure and the AlGaN layer under tensile strain, piezoelectric polarization will increase and the spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization have the same direction. The polarization induced sheet charge is positive, which is present at the bottom of AlGaN layer. Polarization sheet charge density can be defined by

$$\sigma = P(top) - P(bottom)$$
  
=  $P_{SP}(top) + P_{PE}(top) - \{P_{SP}(bottom) + P_{PE}(bottom)\}$ , Eq. (2.2.2)

Positive charges will be largely compensated by electrons, these electrons will form a high concentration of 2DEG at the interface of AlGaN/GaN heterostructure [2.24, 2.26], as shown in Figure 2.5 (a) and (b).

## 2.3 Formation of 2DEG

Unlike AlGaAs/GaAs HEMT, electrons forming 2DEG are supplied from the modulation-doped n-type AlGaAs layer. The 2DEG is formed in AlGaN/GaN HEMT even if AlGaN layer without intentional doping, it has been suggested that the source of 2DEG electrons come from the donor-like surface states. A surface donor model was proposed by J. P. Ibbetson in 2000, it assumes surface donors as the origin of 2DEG electrons and explains mechanism of 2DEG formation. He pointed out that space charge in the AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure include five types, negative charges in the 2DEG, polarization charges (+  $\sigma$  PZ and -  $\sigma$  PZ), charges in the AlGaN layer due to doping (+  $\sigma$  AlGaN), charge due to ionized surface states ( $\sigma$  surface) and buffer charge ( $\sigma$  buffer) [2.27]. For an undoped AlGaN layer,  $\sigma$  AlGaN = 0. Polarization charge is exactly zero due to polarization dipole formation. Furthermore, it assumes that the Fermi level lies close to

the GaN conduction band edge and setting  $\sigma_{\text{buffer}} = 0$  [2.27]. Thus, the source of 2DEG electrons are surface states, as shown in Figure 2.6.



Charge distribution



It assume that the surface states below the conduction band edge of AlGaN layer is donor-like at energy  $E_D$ , which is neutral when occupied and positive when emptied. If the surface state below the Fermi level and this distance is sufficiently deep, no 2DEG electrons generated at the interface. With the increase of the barrier layer thickness until the donor energy reach the Fermi level, called critical thickness, electrons can transfer to the conduction band states due to strong polarization induced electrical field, more and more donor states to be emptied, leaving behind positive charge and thereby forming a high 2DEG density [2.27], as shown in Figure 2.7.



Figure 2.7 Schematic band diagram illustrating the surface donor model

The Al mole fraction of AlGaN layer can also affect 2DEG density, 2DEG density can increase with increasing the Al mole fraction due to larger bandgap, larger conduction band discontinuity and enhanced polarization effect [2.28]. Further increase in the AlGaN thickness and the Al mole fraction will cause decrease in 2DEG carrier density and deterioration of mobility, it is reasonable that strain relaxation in the AlGaN layer [2.26], as shown in Figure 2.8 [2.27].



Figure 2.7 Room temperature 2DEG density measured as a function of Al<sub>0.34</sub>Ga<sub>0.64</sub>N barrier thickness [2.27]

Donors-like surface states are the source of 2DEG electrons, these positive charge are compensated by polarization induced negative charges at the top of AlGaN layer. It has been suggested that native donors-like defects might be nitrogen vacancies or oxygen impurities [2.29-2.33]. SiN passivation layer can increase 2DEG density in AlGaN/GaN

HEMT due to reduced surface barrier after passivation [2.29]. SiN passivation induced positive charges are neutralized by polarization induced negative charges at the interface between SiN layer and AlGaN barrier layer. Therefore, the surface barrier height decreases [2.34].

# Reference

[2.1] T. Mimura, "The Early History of the High Electron Mobility Transistor (HEMT)," *IEEE Transaction on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 50, March 2002.

[2.2] T. Mimura, "Development of High Electron Mobility Transistor", *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 44, pp. 8263-8268, 2005.

[2.3] T. Mimura, S. Hiyamizu, T. Fujii, and K. Nanbu, "A new field-effect transistor with selectively doped GaAs/n-Al<sub>x</sub>Ga<sub>1-x</sub>As Heterojunctions", *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 19, pp. L225-L277, 1980.

[2.4] T. Mimura, S. Hiyamizu, K. joshin, and K. Hikosaka, "Enhancement-Mode High Electron Mobility Transistors for logic Application", *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 20, pp. L317-L319, 1981.

[2.5] M. A. Khan, J. M. Van Hove, J. N. Kuznia, and D. T. Olsen, "High electron mobility GaN-AlGaN heterostructures grown by LPMOCVD," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 58, pp.2408-2410, May 1991. [2.6] M. A. Khan, J. N. Kuznia, J. M. Van Hove, N. Pan, and N. Carter, "Observation of a two-dimensional electron gas in low pressure metalorganic chemical vapor deposited GaN-AlxGa1-xN heterojuctions, *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 60, 3027 (1992).

[2.7] P. M. Asbeck, E. T. Yu, S. S. Lau, G. J. Sallivan, J. Van Hove, and J. Redwing, "Piezoelectric charge densities in AlGaN/GaN HFETs", *Electron. Lett.*, 33, pp. 1230-1231, 1997.

[2.8] M. A. Khan, Q. Chen, C. J. Sun, M. Shur, and B. Gelmont, "Two-dimensional electron gas in GaN-AlGaN heterostructures deposited using trimethylamine-alane as the aluminum source in low pressure metalorganic chemical vapor deposition", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 67, 1429, 1995.

[2.9] J. M. Redwing, M. A. Tishler, J. S. Flynn, S. Elhamri, M. Ahoujja, R. S. Newrock and W.C. Mitchell, "Two-dimensional electron gas properties of AIGaN/GaN heterostmctires frown on 6H-SiC and sapphire substrates", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, Vol. 69, No.7, pp. 963-965, 1996

[2.10] C. F. Lin, H. C. Cheng, J. A. Huang, M. S. Feng, J. D. Duo and G. C. Chi, "Mobility enhancements in AlGaN/GaN/SiC with stair-step and graded heterostructures", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 70, pp. 2583-2585, 1997.

[2.11] H. Morkoc, Handbook of Nitride Semiconductors and Devices. Berlin, Germany: Wiley-VDH, 2008. [2.12] T. Paskova, D. A. Hanser, and K. R. Evans, "GaN substrates for III-nitride devices," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 98, 2010.

[2.13] M. A. Moram, C. S. Ghedia, D. V. S. Rao, J. S. Barnard, Y. Zhang, M. J. Kappers, and C. J. Humphreys, "On the origin of threading dislocations in GaN films", *J. Appl. Phys.*, 106, 073513, 2009.

[2.14] J. A. del Alamo, J. Joh, "GaN HEMT reliability", *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol.49, pp. 1200-1206, 2009.

[2.15] FK. Yam, LL. Low, SA. Oh, Z. Hassan "Gallium nitride: an overview of structural defects," INTECH Open Access Publisher, pp. 105-108, 2011 .

[2.16] S. T. Sheppard, K. Doverspike, W. L. Pribble, S. T. Allen, J. W. Palmour, L. T. Kehias, and T. J. Jenkins, "High-power microwave GaN/AlGaN HEMTs on semiinsulating silicon carbide substrates," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 20, pp. 161–163, 1999.

[2.17] M.-A. di Forte Poisson, M. Magis, M. Tordjman, R. Aubry, N. Sarazin, M. Peschang, E. Morvan, S. L. Delage, J. di Persio, R. Quéré, B. Grimbert, V. Hoel, E. Delos, D. Ducatteau, and C. Gaquiere, "LP-MOCVD growth of GaAlN/GaN heterostructures on silicon carbide: application to HEMT devices," *J. Cryst. Growth*, vol. 272, pp. 305–311, 004.

[2.18] T. Egawa, G.-Y. Zhao, H. Ishikawa, M. Umeno, and T. Jimbo, "Characterizations of recessed gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on sapphire," *IEEE Trans. on Electron Devices*, vol. 48, pp. 603–608, 2001.

[2.19] X. L. Wang, C. M. Wang, G. X. Hu, J. X. Wang, T. S. Chen, G. Jiao, J. P. Li, Y. P. Zeng, and J. M. Li, "Improved DC and RF performance of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs grown by MOCVD on sapphire substrates," *Solid-State Electron.*, vol. 49, pp. 1387–1390, 2005.

[2.20] W. Saito, T. Nitta, Y. Kakiuchi, Y. Saito, K. Tsuda, I. Omura, and M. Yamaguchi, "On-Resistance Modulation of High Voltage GaN HEMT on Sapphire Substrate Under High Applied Voltage," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 28, pp. 676–678, 2007.

[2.21] J. D. Brown, R. Borges, E. Piner, A. Vescan, S. Singhal, and R. Therrien, "AlGaN/GaN HFETs fabricated on 100-mm GaN on silicon (111) substrates," *Solid-State Electron.*, vol. 46, pp. 1535–1539, 2002.

[2.22] Stepgen Sque, "High-voltage GaN-HEMT devices, simulation and modelling,"ESSDERC, Bucharest, Romania, pp.16, 2013.

[2.23] V. Tilak, B. Green, V. Kaper, H. Kim, T. Prunty, J. Smart, J. Shealy, and L. Eastman, "Influence of barrier thickness on the high-power performance of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *Electron Device Lett. IEEE*, vol. 22, pp. 504–506, 2001. [2.24] O. Ambacher, J. Smart, J. R. Shealy, N. G. Weimann, K. Chu, M. Murphy, W. J. Schaff and L. F. Eastman, "Two dimensional electron gases induced by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization charges in N- and Ga-face AlGaN/GaN heterostructures," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 85, pp. 3222-3233, 1999.

[2.25] Joachim Piprek, "Nitride Semiconductor Devices: Principles and Simulation,"pp. 122.

[2.26] O. Ambacher, B. Foutz, J. Smart, J. R. Shealy, N. G. Weimann, K. Chu, M. Murphy, A. J. Sierakowski, W. J. Schaff and L. F. Eastman, "Two dimensional electron gases induced by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization in undoped and doped AlGaN/GaN heterostructures," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 87, pp. 334-344, 1999.

[2.27] J. P. Ibbetson, P. T. Fini, K. D. Ness, S. P. DenBaars, J. S. Speck, and U. K. Mishra, "Polarization effects, surface states, and the source of electrons in AlGaN/GaN heterostructure field effect transistors," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 77, pp. 250-252, 2000.

[2.28] A. Asgari, and M. Kalafi, "The control of two-dimensional-electron-gas density and mobility in AlGaN/GaN heterostructures with Schottky gate," *Materials Science and Engineering* C 26, pp. 898-901, 2006.

[2.29] H. W. Jang, C. M. Jeon, K. H. Kim, J. K. Kim, S.-B. Bae, J.-H. Lee, J. W. Choi, and J.-L. Lee, "Mechanism of two-dimensional electron gas formation in Al<sub>x</sub>Ga<sub>1-x</sub>N/GaN heterostructures," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 81, 1249 (2002).

[2.30] M. L. Nakarmi, N. Nepal, J. Y. Lin, and H. X. Jiang, "Unintentionally doped ntype Al<sub>0.67</sub>Ga<sub>0.33</sub>N epilayers," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 86, 261902, 2005.

[2.31] Y. Dong R. M. Feenstra, J. E. Northrup, "Electronic states of oxidized GaN (0001) surfaces," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 89, 171920, 2006.

[2.32] T. Hashizume, and H. Hesegawa, "Effects of nitrogen deficiency on electronic properties of AlGaN surfaces subjected to thermal and plasma processes," *Applied Surface Science*, vol. 234, pp. 387-394, 2004.

[2.33] E. Yamaguchi, and M. R. Junnarkar "Effects of nitrogen vacancy on optical properties of nitride semiconductors," *J. Cryst. Growth*, 189-190, pp. 570-574, 1998.

[2.34] A. Asgari, and L. Faraone, "SiN passivation layer effects on un-gated twodimensional electron gas density in AlGaN/AIN/GaN field-effect transistors," *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 100, 122106, 2012.

# Chapter 3: Fabrication process and Characterization Methods

In this chapter, the AlGaN/GaN substrates used in this study is described. Also, detailed processes for HEMT fabrication including cleaning, isolation, metallization and gate dielectric formations are summarized. Also, the characterization methods of the fabricated HEMT devices are stated.

### 3.1 AlGaN/GaN HEMT substrate

AlGaN/GaN wafers components affect the characteristic property of AlGaN/GaN HEMT device. GaN growth technique and conditions decide the defect density, buffer layer and substrate materials influence lattice mismatch and crack in AlGaN/GaN substrate. Furthermore, the thickness of AlGaN barrier layer and Al mole fraction are effect on the 2DEG density at the interface between AlGaN and GaN. Therefore, AlGaN/GaN substrate growth technique still greater improvement is expected. The substrate structure in this work is shown in Figure 3.1. AlGaN/GaN HEMT transistors were fabricated on undoped Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N (30nm) with GaN layers epitaxially grown on Si (111) wafers utilizing buffer layer.



Figure 3.1 AlGaN/GaN HEMT substrate

# **3.2 Fabrication process**

Because experiment is to select the suitable process and materials for achieving the goals of this work, the fabrication process have been changed along with the experimental results at different experimental stage. A brief description of the fabrication process is given as follow: after chemical cleaning of the substrate, mesa isolation was formed by inductively coupled plasma (ICP) etching with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based gas. Source and drain contacts were formed by Ti-based metal and subsequently annealed in N<sub>2</sub> ambient for obtaining ohmic contact. Afterwards, a 100nm-thick SiO<sub>2</sub> film deposition was achieved. After channeal opening process, high-k gate dielectric material and gate metal are respectively deposited. Finally, electrical characterization of the devices are analyzed using leakage current density-voltage (J-V) and capacitance-voltage (C-V) measurement methods. The

detailed fabrication procedure is described separately in subsequent chapters.

#### 3.2.1 Surface cleaning

During the device fabrication, the surface treatment and cleaning conditions are important. In the early stage of experiment, the wafers were treated by sulfuric-peroxide mixture (SPM) as same as Si wafers. SPM involves H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>: H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> mixture typically in 1:4 for 10 min at a hot plate temperature of 180 °C. Subsequently, the wafers were treated by 1%HF for 1min. But then it was found that SPM treatment impinges an unfavorable influence on the AlGaN/GaN substrate which is the pit formation at the dislocations and the size of the pits became larger with longer time for the SPM treatment. Therefore, AlGaN/GaN wafers were simply cleaned by acetone and ethanol for 5 minutes separately in ultrasonic cleaning machine.

#### **3.2.2 Device isolation**

In order to separate each adjacent device, isolation process have been suggested. Either mesa etching or ion implantation is usually used to achieve device isolation of AlGaN/GaN HEMT. Low damage and highly controllable mesa etching process for AlGaN/GaN device are expected [3.1]. Ion implantation process for device isolation can offer planar device to improve the fabrication process yield and reduce mesa-sidewall gate leakage current compared to mesa etching [3.2]. An effective method of N<sub>2</sub> plasma for device isolation and effect of plasma gas on mesa etching of AlGaN/GaN device will be discussed in Appendix A. In this work, inductively coupled plasma reactive ion etching

(ICP-RIE) process with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based gas is commonly used to form mesa isolation of AlGaN/GaN device. Typical advantage of inductively coupled plasma (ICP) etching is possible to independently control ICP power and bias RF power, which provide separate control over ion energy and ion density to adjust etching rate. In this work, SAMCO's RIE-101iPH was used to perform mesa etching process. The AlGaN/GaN samples were etched by ICP-RIE with ICP power 80 W and bias power 20W in a mixture gas of Cl<sub>2</sub> and Ar. AlGaN/GaN etch rate is 50 nm/min with a flow of Cl<sub>2</sub>/Ar = 20/10 sccm.

#### 3.2.3 Metallization

Parasitic contact resistances limited the performance of AlGaN/GaN HEMT device, minimization of the contact resistance is necessary. Therefore, metallization process for achieving low-resistance and thereby obtaining optimum device performance is quite important, includes two types, S/D ohmic contacts and Schottky contact.

Ti/Al-based metallization is commonly used for ohmic contacts of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with low resistance [3.3]. Nitrogen can be extracted from AlGaN to react with Ti at high temperature annealing, forming TiN islands and shows rough surface [3.4]. Reaction create a large amount of N vacancies as donors at the interface at the interface of metal/AlGaN [3.5].



Figure 3.2 Ti (15nm)/Al (60nm)/Mo (35nm)/TiN (10nm) metallization as contact metal materials for AlGaN/GaN HEMT transistors

After device isolation was formed by inductively coupled plasma (ICP) etching with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based gas, the next process of device fabrication was S/D ohmic contacts formation. Contact metals were deposited by RF sputtering. In RF magnetron sputtering, a thin film is grown on a substrate that is placed in a vacuum chamber. Once the substrate is placed into the vacuum chamber, the air is removed and argon gas is introduced to the chamber, particles of the target material are ionized and the ions collide with the argon gas atoms at high pressure. The negatively charged target material lines up on the substrate to form a thin film. Thin films can range in thickness from a few to a few hundred atoms or molecules [3.6]. Ti (15nm)/Al (60nm)/Mo (35nm)/TiN (10nm) metallization as contact metal materials are used for AlGaN/GaN HEMT transistors, as shown as Figure 3.2. TiN was deposited by RF sputtering in an argon and nitrogen gas mixture ambient, the ratio is Ar/ N<sub>2</sub> = 8:2. After metal deposition, rapid thermal annealing (RTA) was carried out for

forming ohmic contacts at  $950^{\circ}$ C in N<sub>2</sub> ambient for 1min. The ohmic contacts are patterned by lift-off.

Schottky contacts on AlGaN/GaN structure is an important element for device operation. The characteristics of Schottky diodes depend on the properties of metal and AlGaN and surface state on the AlGaN layer. Large leakage current through Schottky contacts degrade gate controllability and increase the power consumption. Therefore, Schottky contacts have been developed for the applications of AlGaN/GaN HEMT.

#### **3.2.4 Gate dielectrics**

In order to suppressed the gate leakage current of AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure, Highk gate dielectrics were deposited in ultra-high vacuum by electron-beam evaporation method.

In this work La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> thin film was deposited by e-beam evaporation at room temperature. The pressure in the chamber during depositions was  $10^{-7} \sim 10^{-5}$  Pa. Electron beam, which is accelerated by a 5 kV electric field, is emitted and bombarded to the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> source under the control of a magnetic sweep controller. A film thickness counter is used for monitoring the physical film thickness in real time. The growth rate of the thin film is controlled at 0.003 A/s to 0.005 A/s to ensure the quality of the film.

#### **3.3 Electrical characterization method**

The fabricated HEMTs were electrically measured by on-wafer probe station. This study mainly focuses on the characterization of current measurements and capacitance measurements.

#### 3.3.1 Leakage current density-voltage (J-V) measurement

J-V measurement was performed using HP4156C semiconductor parameter analyzer. In order to tracing the switching behaviors, a sweep voltage started from -10 V and swept towards +5 V, with a step of 0.05 V.

#### **3.3.2** Capacitance-voltage (C-V) measurement

C-V characteristic measurements were performed with various frequencies (1 kHz~1 MHz) by precision LCR Meter (E4980A, Agilent).

The intrinsic energy level  $E_i$  or potential,  $\phi$ , in the neutral part of device is taken as the zero reference potential. The surface potential,  $\phi_s$ , is measured from this reference level. The capacitance is defined as

$$C = \frac{dQ}{dV}, \qquad \qquad \text{Eq. (3.3.1)}$$

where Q is the charges and V is the applied gate voltage. It is the change of charge due to a change of voltage and is most commonly given in units of farad/unit area [3.7].

# Reference

[3.1] S. J. Pearton, R. J. Shul, and F. Ren, "A Review of Dry Etching of GaN and Related Materials," *MRS Internet J. Nitride Semicond. Res.*, vol. 5, 2000.

[3.2] S. Arulkumaran, G. I. Ng, K. Ranjan, G. Z. Saw, P. P. Murmu, and J. Kennedy, " Improved Device Isolation in AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on Si by Heavy Kr<sup>+</sup> Ion Implantation," Device Research Conference (DRC), 2014 72<sup>nd</sup> Annual, pp. 115-116.

[3.3] H. Cordes, and Y. A. Chang, "Interfacial reactions and electrical properties of Ti/n-GaN contacts", *MRS Inter. J. Nitride Semicond. Res.*, vol. 2, 1997.

[3.4] L. Wang, F. M. Mohammed, and I. Adsida, "Differences in the reaction kinectics and contact formation mechanisms of annealed Ti/Al/Mo/Au Ohmic contacts on n-GaN and AlGaN/GaN epilayers," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 101, 013702, 2006.

[3.5] D. W. Jenkins, and J. D. Dow, "Electronic structures and doping of InN, In<sub>x</sub>Ga<sub>1-x</sub>N, and In<sub>x</sub>Al<sub>1-x</sub>N", *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 39, pp. 3317-3329, 1989.

[3.6] J. L. Vossen, "Control of Film Properties by rf-Sputtering Techniques", *J. Vac. Sci. Technol.* 8, S12, 1971.

[3.7] D. Schroder, Semiconductor material and device characterization, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition, p.
 347-350, Willey Inter science, NJ (2006).

# Chapter 4: Poly-Si gate electrode for $V_{th}$ control and leakage current suppression

In this chapter, boron doped poly-Si gate electrodes are introduced for AlGaN/GaN HEMT and its process compatibility is discussed. The  $BF_2^+$  ion implantation energy dependent threshold voltage tuning was confirmed, suggesting the feasibility to achieve normally-off HEMT devices. A large suppression in the gate leakage current as well as high reliability against stress test were performed. The issues related to the doping including mobility degradation accompanied by enhanced diffusion of F ions, sheet resistivity of poly-Si gate electrodes are discussed.

## **4.1 Introduction**

The  $V_{\text{th}}$  of a typical AlGaN/GaN HEMT is around -4 V.  $V_{\text{th}}$  is dependent on the Schottky barrier height ( $\phi_{\text{B}}$ ), the carrier concentration ( $N_{\text{d}}$ ) and the thickness of the AlGaN layer (*d*). Analytically,  $V_{\text{th}}$  is expressed as:

$$V_{th} = \phi_B - \frac{qN_d d^2}{2\varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_S} - \frac{\Delta E_c}{q} + \frac{E_F}{q}, \qquad \text{Eq. (4.1.1)}$$

where  $N_d$  is the carrier concentration, which depends on the design of the epitaxial structure such as the Al mole fraction and doping concentration. Large  $\phi_B$  or low  $N_d$ , thinner *d* are the strait forward way to obtain a normally-off operation.

The Schottky gate on AlGaN/GaN is an issue for HEMT as it gives large leakage

current. Also, the interface at the gate metal and the AlGaN layer induces defects which worsens the reliability of the devices. Various Schottky electrode materials for AlGaN/GaN HEMT have been reported so far, including Ni, Pt/Au, and W. Unfortunately, general metal gates have poor thermal stability, which affect performance of AlGaN/GaN HEMT. For instance, Ni is react easily with AlGaN layer to form oxides at the metal/AlGaN interface, which may change the electrical properties and then influence device failure [4.7]. High fields lead to defect formation under gate electrode region after stressing step. These defects present under the gate are associated with gate sinking, which increased gate leakage current [4.8]. On the contrary, Pt electrodes show sharp interface between metal and AlGaN layer, however, crack formation during electrical stress applications are reported due to piezoelectric strain induction. Therefore, much more stable gate metal material has been required to improve reliability of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs.

In this thesis,  $p^+$ -polycrystalline silicon was selected as a gate electrode material, as the material has high thermal stability against agglomeration and is robust against oxidation by residual oxygen atoms in the annealing ambient [4.9]. Moreover, the process is compatible with conventional process and can be easily patterned by plasma etching equipment. In addition, F ion incorporation, which is commonly utilized to shift the  $V_{\text{th}}$ , can also be implemented by using BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation for realizing  $p^+$ -type poly-Si.

# 4.2 Poly-Si gate electrode for AlGaN/GaN HEMT

Poly-Si has high melting point and adjustable work function dependent on different doping concentration. When deposited on the AlGaN layer with subsequent annealing at 1075 °C for 1 min, a thin interface layer formation between poly-Si and AlGaN layer as in Figure 4.1 have been confirmed. The layer was found to be SiON, which was confirmed by electron energy loss spectroscopy (EELS) of the layer. Therefore, it can be concluded that poly-Si reacts with the AlGaN surface but is limited to the very surface. Note that there were no enhanced reaction at the dislocations of the AlGaN layer. Moreover, the formation of SiON layer might eliminate the issue of Fermi-level pining.



Figure 4.1 Interface SiON formation after annealing process and SiON formation have been confirmed by EELS



Figure 4.2 Poly-Si gate and BF2 ion implantation approach toward normally off operation

 $BF_2$  ion implantation process was used for threshold voltage control of AlGaN/GaN HEMT.  $BF_2$  ion implant down to the middle of AlGaN layer, which can reduce polarization effect, and thereby deplete the two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) in the channel as show as Figure 4.2.



Figure 4.3 Negative fixed charges for threshold voltage control

F ions incorporated in AlGaN layer, capture a free electron and become a negative fixed charge, these negative fixed charges bend the conduction band upwards and deplete the 2DEG to control  $V_{th}$ , as shown in Figure 4.3 [4.6].

#### **4.2.1 Experimental Procedure**

Poly-Si electrode formation process was carried out through BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation as Figure 4.4 shows. 400 nanometers SiO<sub>2</sub> grown on *n*-Si (100) substrates were fabricated for poly-Si electrode formation process. After performing sulfuric peroxide mixture cleaning followed by HF dip cleanings, Si films with thickness of 30nm were deposited by e-beam evaporation at a substrate temperature of 500 °C in ultra-high vacuum. BF<sub>2</sub> ions implant to the samples with different ion implantation conditions. Then, activation annealing was carried out immediately for poly-Si formation. Activation annealing process compatibility with ohmic contacts process at any typical range of annealing temperature. Resistivity of poly-Si measured by 4 point probe, the results with different BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation conditions, annealing temperature and annealing time are shown as Figure 4.5.

 $SiO_2$  (400nm) / n-type Si substrate

- SPM and 1% HF chemical cleaning of thermal  $SiO_2/Si$  sub
- Electron beam deposition of Si at 500°C
- **D**  $BF_2$  ion implantation
- ) Activation annealing
- Resistivity of poly-Si measured by 4 point probe

Figure 4.4 Poly-Si formation process



Figure 4.5 Poly-Si resistivity dependent on annealing time

Annealing temperature is one of the most important parameters for poly-Si formation. In this poly-Si formation process, annealing temperature are range from 800°C to 950°C, BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energy is 25keV, dose concentration is  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup> and  $9.8 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup>, respectively. Figure 4.5 (a) shows BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energy and dose concentration are 25keV,  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup>. Resistivity increased with annealing time increase at 800°C and 850°C. It could not be seen change with annealing time increase at 900°C. At 950°C, reduction in resistivity with longer annealing time. The relation of resistivity and annealing time at more higher dose concentration  $9.8 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup> are shown as Figure 4.5 (b). Resistivity is increased with longer annealing time, resistivity is gradually increased. At higher annealing temperature of 900°C, resistivity reduced obviously. Increased in resistivity with longer annealing time at 950°C. Form the results in Figure 4.5 (a) and (b), stable increased in resistivity with longer annealing time under

900°C. The resistivity of poly-Si is around  $1 \times 10^{-2}\Omega$ cm. Poly-Si formation can be confirmed.



Figure 4.6 TRIM profiles of BF<sub>2</sub><sup>+</sup>(a) and B<sup>+</sup>(b) implants into Si/AlGaN/GaN substrate

 $BF_2^+$  and  $B^+$  implants into Si/AlGaN/GaN substrate are simulated in TRIM, which is shown as Figure. 4.6. Introduction  $BF_2^+$  into Si/AlGaN/GaN substrate by variable ion implantation energy at 7° wafer tilt and a dose of  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup>, ion implantation depth in substrate can be seen as Figure 4.6 (a).  $BF_2$  should be implanted close to 5nm of 2DEG. which can obtain normally off characteristics. B is most common p-type dopant for Si. The lowest B ion implantation energy is 10keV in our tools, SiO<sub>2</sub> layer need to be used for closing to 5nm due to <sup>11</sup>B lighter than  $BF_2$ . The relation of required SiO<sub>2</sub> film thickness and depth to the substrate is simulated as Figure 4.6 (b) shows. In our case,  $BF_2$  ion implantation are selected for transistors because of fluorine can trap interstitial silicon.

# $BF_2{}^+\,4.9\times10^{14}\,cm^{-2}$ , 750°C in $N_2$ for 2min



Figure 4.7 SIMS profiles of BF2<sup>+</sup> implants into Si/AlGaN/GaN substrate

SIMS (secondary ion mass spectrometry) is usually used for measuring dopant with depth in compound semiconductors. 25keV and 35keV BF<sub>2</sub><sup>+</sup> were implanted in Si (30nm)/AlGaN (30nm)/GaN substrate with dose concentration of  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$ /cm<sup>2</sup>, respectively. For the electrical activation, the implanted samples were annealed at 750°C in nitrogen ambient for 2 minutes. The implanted profiles were measured by using secondary ion mass spectrometry. The measurement results were characterized as Figure. 4.7 shows. A larger amount B and F ions implanted into the substrate with higher ion implantation energy.



Figure 4.8 Device structure of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate

Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N/GaN epitaxially grown on Si(111)
Cleaning
S/D contact hole opening (lift-off)
N<sub>2</sub> plasma (5torr, 1min, N<sub>2</sub> bias:0V)
Contact metal deposition by sputtering TiN(10nm)/Mo(35nm)/Al(60nm)/Ti(15nm)
Annealing (600°C, N<sub>2</sub>, 1min)
Device isolation by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas
SiO<sub>2</sub> (100nm) deposition by ALD
Channel opening
Si gate layer deposition by electron beam (30nm , 500°C)
BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation (20keV, 25keV, 30keV, dose:1 × 10<sup>15</sup> cm<sup>-2</sup>)
Activation annealing (750°C, N<sub>2</sub>, 2min)
Gate metal pattering and etching by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas
S/D contact opening

Figure 4.9 Fabrication process of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate

Transistors were fabricated on Al<sub>0.25</sub>GaN<sub>0.75</sub>/GaN epitaxial grown on Si (111) substrate. The device structure and fabrication process is shown in Figure 4.8 and Figure 4.9, respectively. After the mesa isolation formation by reactive ion etching (RIE) with Cl<sub>2</sub>based plasma, ohmic contacts were formed by TiN/Mo/Al/Ti for 1min at 600°C in N<sub>2</sub> ambient. Prior to the TiN/Mo/Al/Ti deposition, N<sub>2</sub> plasma treatment at 5 torr for 1min were carried out in S/D regions. 100nm SiO<sub>2</sub> was deposited by ALD. 30nm Si Schottky gate was deposited by E-beam evaporation at a substrate temperature of 500 °C. Then, BF<sub>2</sub> ions implant to the device, ion implantation energy is 20 keV, 25 keV and 30 keV, respectively. Dose concentration is  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$  (/cm<sup>2</sup>). Activation annealing was carried out immediately for poly-Si formation at 750°C in N<sub>2</sub> for 2min. In order to investigate the contributions of poly-Si gate for AlGaN/GaN HEMT, TiN gate with a thickness of 50nm was fabricated as reference electrode. TiN was deposited in an argon (Ar) and nitrogen (N<sub>2</sub>) gas mixture ambient and flow ration for Ar: N<sub>2</sub>=8:2 by RF sputtering. The electrodes were patterned by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based chemistry. Gate length (25 µm) and width (100 µm) of the gate electrode area are used for the measurements.

After the measurements of the initial characteristics, the sample of poly-Si gate with 20keV BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation and TiN gate electrode were measured. The electrical stress at the OFF–state below threshold voltage ( $V_{th}$ ) was applied to AlGaN/GaN HEMT. The stress at the gate ( $V_{GS}$ ) and drain ( $V_{DS}$ ) was ranged from -8 V to -14V and 0 V to 30 V, respectively. The bias stress step and the stress time during the OFF–state was 0.5V and 20 sec, respectively.

#### 4.2.2 Results and discussion

The threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate electrodes dependent on various BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energy are shown in Figure 4.10. The threshold voltage shifts to the positive direction with increased BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energy. It has been known that more F and B ions implanted to the substrate with higher energy. Fluorine has a strong electronegativity and large amount fluorine implanted to the AlGaN barrier layer that caught electron to become negative fixed charge. These negative fixed charge modulate the potential and deplete 2DEG in the channel [4.6]. When it reach a certain value, there is no 2DEG in the channel and the threshold voltage value presents positive. In this case, positive threshold voltage is obtained with BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energy over 25 keV. Normally-off characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT has been confirmed.



Figure 4.10  $I_d$ -Vg characteristics and threshold voltage dependent on the BF<sub>2</sub> ion

#### implantation energy



Figure 4.11 gm characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate electrodes

Figure 4.11 shows transconductance (g<sub>m</sub>) characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate electrodes. Drain current decrease with larger ion implantation energy, the reason is considered that some ions through AlGaN layer into the GaN layer, generated trapes leads to reduce drain current. Mobility decrease with increasing doping concentration due to increase scattering from high concentrations of ionized impurities.



Figure 4.12 Transfer characteristics of HEMT devices with poly-Si and TiN gate electrodes. A large reduction in Jg can be achieved with the poly-Si gate electrode.

Transfer characteristics of HEMTs with poly-Si and TiN gate electrodes are shown in Figure 4.12, where gate leakage currents are also plotted. A positive  $V_{th}$  shift was observed with the poly-Si gated device, which is in good agreement with F-ion-treated HEMTs. The off-characteristics of the TiN-gated device is mainly determined by the gate leakage current ( $J_g$ ), where a high gate leakage current by 4 orders of magnitude is measured

compared to that of poly-Si electrodes. Generally, the  $J_g$  depends on the properties of the AlGaN layer and surface, nitrogen vacancies and pits and/or dislocations in the crystal [4.10, 4.11], however, as the same epitaxial wafers are used, the difference might be due to the damage creation during reactive sputtering plasma process. The  $J_g$  at on-state ( $V_g$ =1) also showed reduction by 2 orders of magnitude with the poly-Si gate electrode. Therefore, poly-Si gate electrodes are effective in reducing the gate leakage current in both on and off-states.

Effective mobility for electrons ( $\mu_{eff}$ ) on 2DEG density ( $N_s$ ), shown in Figure 4.13, revealed reduction in lower carrier density range, suggesting the presence of Coulomb scattering near the interface of AlGaN and GaN layers [4.12]. Secondary ion mass spectroscopy (SIMS) measurement of a sample with the same structure after annealing, shown in Figure 4.14 revealed the presence of F ions distributing in the AlGaN layer and some of them exist in the GaN layer. The distribution of B atoms showed fairly nice agreement with as-implanted simulation profile, therefore, the F atoms seems to be diffused during the annealing process. Indeed, diffusion of F atoms is reported for AlGaN/GaN structure when annealed over a temperature of 350 °C [4.13], and also degradation is observed in  $\mu_{eff}$  [4.14]. Based on the above consideration, the origin of the additional scattering source can be considered to be F ions as they are negatively charged in the AlGaN layers. Therefore, one need to consider the effect of F ion diffusion with thermal treatment to compromise the  $V_{th}$  shift and  $\mu_{eff}$  degradation.



Figure 4.13 Extracted effective electron mobility of both devices, showing large degradation with BF<sub>2</sub> implantation.



Figure 4.14 SIMS depth profiles of F, B and Al atoms. Distribution of F atoms into AlGaN/GaN interface and also into GaN layer is confirmed.

A stress voltage to the gate electrodes, ranging from -8 to -16 V, was applied to the devices for 20 sec, while applying 20 V to the drain electrode. Under this condition, a high electric field at the drain side edge of the gate electrodes is applied and electron injections from gate to AlGaN layer occurs. Figure 4.15 shows the change in the  $J_g$  after each stress applications, where an increase in  $J_g$  can be seen with higher stress. When a voltage lower than -11 V was applied, a change in the leakage conduction can be seen in the  $V_g$  range of -2 to 0.5 V. As the increase is observed in both negative and positive bias regions, suggesting a creation of novel conduction path in the leakage current. Recent analysis of Pt gate electrodes on AlGaN/GaN structure showed the presence of an interfacial layer at metal/AlGaN interface, suggesting the presence interface reaction [4.15]. A pit-like defect creation at the interface layer and also in the AlGaN layer is reported after reverse bias stress application, near the drain edge of the electrode, which is explained by the inverse piezoelectric stress, where additional tensile strain is applied to the AlGaN layer. In addition to the defect creation, diffusion of Pt atoms into the pit is clearly observed. Defect creation after reverse bias stress application is also confirmed by electroluminescence (EL) study, where a strong correlation is reported between EL intensity and gate leakage current [4.16]. Although, the gate material is different from the reference, creation of pits in the AlGaN layer with electromigration of Ti atoms into the defects might be the source for the increase in leakage current.



Figure 4.15 Leakage current characteristics of both devices after each stress voltage applications.

On the other hand, a slight decrease in the  $J_g$  was observed with the devices with poly-Si gate electrodes, and the value showed little change after further stress application. The fact suggests initial electron filling into trap sites in the AlGaN layer occurs and no further trap sites are generated by stress application. The difference against TiN electrode might be the presence of band bending in the poly-Si layer to reduce the electric filed in the AlGaN layer. Moreover, a formation of SiON layer with low dielectric constant at the poly-Si and AlGaN interface, which is clearly observed at elevated annealing temperature, may also help reduce the field. Poly-Si gate may also suffer from pit formations by the
inverse piezoelectric. However, in terms of the diffusion, Si atoms are expected to diffuse in the form of insulator (oxide or nitride), therefore, the leakage path may not contribute to the gate leakage current.



Figure 4.16 (a) Maximum effective mobility and (b)  $V_{\text{th}}$  change after each reverse-bias stress voltage applications.

The  $\mu_{eff}$  of the samples at the peak value and the the  $V_{th}$  of the device after stress application are shown in Figure 4.16 (a) and (b). To examine time dependent characteristics, the devices are stressed under  $V_g = -12V$  and  $V_d = 20V$  up to 1000 sec at room temperature, as shown in Figure 4.17 (a) and (b).



Figure 4.17 (a) Maximum  $\mu_{eff}$  and (b)  $V_{th}$  change with increasing the stress time

A monotonic decrease in the  $\mu_{eff}$  was observed with the TiN-gated device, suggesting an additional scattering source is presented with the stress application. Indeed, the  $V_{th}$  of the device showed a slight positive shift after stress application, indicating trapping of injected electrons in the AlGaN layer or at the interface of AlGaN and GaN layers. In contrast, the  $\mu_{eff}$  of the poly-Si device showed no change after stress application. A higher reliability with poly-Si gated devices may be attributed to suppressed electron injections by reduced gate leakage current. As a result, the TiN gated device showed degraded  $\mu_{eff}$  comparable or even reduced values that of the poly-Si gated device after the stress application. Therefore, poly-Si gate electrodes have advantages over the TiN Schottky gate in terms of reliability.

## **4.3 Conclusion**

Electrical characterization of poly-Si gate electrodes with BF<sub>2</sub> implantation for GaN HEMT has been performed. Normally-off characteristics can be obtained over 25keV with BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation. Compared to TiN gate electrodes, poly-Si gate electrodes showed positive  $V_{\text{th}}$  shift by F ion incorporation and revealed reduced gate leakage current. The electron mobility was found to be degraded due to F ion penetration into AlGaN/GaN interface and GaN layer. However, stable  $V_{\text{th}}$  with low  $J_{\text{g}}$  against reverse-bias stressing was obtained with poly-Si gate electrodes.

# Reference

[4.1] U. K. Mishra, L. Shen, T. E. Kazior, and Y.-F. Wu, "GaN-Based RF Power Devices and Amplifiers," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 96, no. 2, pp. 287–305, Feb. 2008.

[4.2] U. K. Mishra, P. Parikh, and Y.-F. Wu, "AlGaN-GaN HEMTs-an overview of device operation and application," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 90, no.12, pp. 1022–1031, Dec. 2002.

[4.3] W. Saito, Y. Takada, M. Kuraguchi, K. Tsuda, I. Omura, and T. Ogura, "600V AlGaN-GaN power-HEMT: design, fabrication and demonstration on high voltage DC-DC converter," in IEDM Tech. Dig., 2003, pp.587-590.

[4.4] T. Egawa, G. Zhazo, H. Ishikawa, M. Umeno, and T. Jimbo, "Characterizations of Recessed Gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on Sapphire," *IEEE Trans. on Electron Device*, vol. 48, No.3, 2001.

[4.5] Y. Uemoto, M. Hikita, H. Ueno, H. Matsuo, H. Ishida, M. Yanagihara, T. Ueda, T. Tanaka, and D. Ueda, "Gate Injection Transistor (GIT)-A Normally-Off AlGaN/GaN Power Transistor Using Conductivity Modulation," *IEEE Trans. on Electron Device*, vol. 54, p.3393-3399, 2007.

[4.6] Kevin J. Chen, L. Yuan, M.J. Wang, H. Chen, S. Huang, Q. Zhou, C. Zhou, B. K. Li, and J. N. Wang, "Physics of Fluorine Plasma Ion Implantation for GaN Normally-off HEMT Technology," IEDM 2001.

[4.7] P. G. Whiting, N. G. Rudawski, M. R. Holzworth, S. J. Pearton, K. S. Jones, L. Liu,

T. S. Kang, and F, Ren, "Under-gate defect formation in Ni-gate AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistors," Microelectronics Reliability, 52, 2542-2546, 2012.

[4.8] S. M. Sze, *Physics of Semiconductor Devices*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. New York, NY, USA: Wiley, 1981.

[4.9] M. R. Holzworth, N. G. Rudawski, S. J. Pearton, K. S. Jones, L. Lu, T. S. Kang, F. Ren, and J. W. Johnson, "Characterization of the gate oxide of an AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistor," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 98, 122103(2011).

[4.10] D. Yan, H. Lu, D. Cao, D. Chen, R. Zhang, Y. Zheng, "On the reverse gate leakage current of AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistors", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 97, 153503 (2010).

[4.11] J. W. P. Hsu, M. J. Manfra, R. J. Molnar, B. Heying, J. S. Speck, "Direct imaging of reverse-bias leakage through pure screw dislocations in GaN films grown by molecular beam epitaxy on GaN templates", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 81, pp. 79-81 (2002).

[4.12] S. Saito, K. Torii, M. Hiratani, T. Onai, "Improved theory for remote-charge-scattering-limited mobility in metal–oxide–semiconductor transistors", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, 81, 2391 (2002).

[4.13] A. Lorenz, J. Derluyn, J. Das, K. Cheng, S. Degroote, F. Medjdoub, M. Germain,
G. Borghs, "Influence of thermal anneal steps on the current collapse of fluorine treated enhancement mode SiN/AlGaN/GaN HEMTs", *Physica Status Solidi (c)*, 6, pp. S996-S998 (2009).

[4.14] R. Chu, L. Shen, N. Fichtenbaum, D. Brown, S. Keller, U. K. Mishra, IEEE

Electron Dev. Lett., 29, pp. 297-299 (2008).

[17] U. Chowdhury, J. L. Jimenez, C. Lee, E. Beam, P. Saunier, T. Balistreri, S.-Y. Park,
T. Lee, J. Wang, M. J. Kim, J. Joh, J. A. Alamo, "TEM observation of crack- and pitshaped defects in electrically degraded GaN HEMTs", *IEEE Electron Dev. Lett.*, 29, pp. 1098-1100, 2008.

[18] E. Zanoni, F. Danesin, M. Meneghini, A. Cetronio, C. Lanzieri, M. Peroni, G. Meneghesso, "Localized damage in AlGaN/GaN HEMTs induced by reverse-bias testing", *IEEE Electron Dev. Lett.*, vol. 30, pp. 427-429, 2009.

# Chapter 5: La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT

We attempt to use La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> as a gate dielectric for AlGaN/GaN HEMT owing to its wide bandgap of 5.5eV, high dielectric constant of 23.4 and nice interface properties with substrate. In this chapter, electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics have been investigated. After annealing process, an interface layer formation have been confirmed. Capacitance increase and positive threshold voltage shift are obtained with increasing annealing temperature.

## **5.1 Introduction**

AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistor (HEMT) structures have been strong candidates for power devices with low power consumption. The major factor that limit the performance and reliability of AlGaN/GaN high-electron mobility transistors (HEMTs) is high gate leakage current [5.1], which increases losses in the devices. To reduce the gate leakage current, introduction of gate dielectrics, especially high-k materials, to form MOSHFET has been shown to be effective [5.2]. Some of drawbacks of the MOS structure is that the gate capacitance decreases due to series connection of gate dielectrics to AlGaN layer, which reduces the drain current as well as transconductance. Also, due to increased gate-to-channel distance by gate dielectrics

insertion, the V<sub>th</sub> shifts to negative direction, which poses difficulty in designing driver circuits [5.3]. Thinner gate dielectric layer can suppress those side effects to some degree, however, there is a trade-off between the gate leakage current. Therefore, the use of a gate dielectric material with a high permittivity, a high k-value, is mandatory to relax the trade-off relation. As for V<sub>th</sub> shift, a negatively charged interface at the dielectric and the AlGaN layer is preferable as the charges shift the V<sub>th</sub> to positive direction [5.4]

We propose to use lanthanum oxide (La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>) as gate dielectrics. La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> is one of the rare earth oxides has been tried as gate dielectric, because it has a wide bandgap of 5.5 eV and a k-value of 23.4. This material is known to react with substrates, including Si, Ge and InGaAs. One of the features of this material is that reactively formed interface layers show fairly nice interface properties, so that interface state density of  $10^{10}$ can be achieved for Si and  $10^{11}$  can be achieved for both Ge and InGaAs.

## **5.2 Experimental procedure**

AlGaN/GaN HEMTs with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics were fabricated on an undoped 24nm-thick Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N layer on GaN layers epitaxially grown on a Si (111) substrate. Figure 5.1 shows the fabrication flow of AlGaN/GaN transistors. After chemical cleaning of the substrate, a 100nm-thick SiO<sub>2</sub> layer was deposited using plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD). Mesa isolation was formed by inductively coupled plasma (ICP) etching with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based gas. Source and drain contacts were formed by titanium-based metal and subsequently annealed in N<sub>2</sub> ambient at 750 °C for 1min. Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N/GaN epitaxially grown on Si(111) SPM and 1%HF cleaning TEOS (100nm) deposition by CVD Mesa isolation by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas TEOS (100nm) deposition by CVD (passivation layer) Ti (50nm)/TiN (50nm) deposition by RF sputtering Annealing (750°C, N<sub>2</sub>, 1min) TEOS (100nm) deposition by CVD (contact protection) La2O3 deposition by electron beam W (50nm) deposition by RF sputtering Gate metal pattering and etching by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas Contact holes formation

Figure 5.1 Fabrication process of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with La2O3 gate dielectrics

Afterwards, La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate materials were deposited by electron-beam evaporation in an ultra-high vacuum at a pressure of  $10^{-6}$  Pa and at room temperature. After La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> deposition, a 50nm-thick tungsten (W) layer was *in-situ* deposited using RF magnetron sputtering without exposing the wafers to air to minimize high-k layer moisture absorption or contamination. The W layer was patterned by web etching using H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> solution to form gate electrodes. Then contact holes to source and drain regions were formed. An FET using W Schottky gate without high-k materials was also fabricated as a reference. Finally, devices were post-metallization annealed (PMA) using a rapid thermal annealing (RTA) furnace in forming gas (F.G) (N<sub>2</sub>:H<sub>2</sub>=97%:3%) ambient at various

temperatures. Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics have been investigated. After intimal measurement, annealing process with different temperature were carried out. Annealing process effects on AlGaN/GaN HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics were summarized.

### 5.3 Results and discussion

Figure 5.2(a) shows gate voltage (Vg) dependent channel current (Ids), Ids-Vg, characteristics of W gated Schottky AlGaN/GaN HEMT and those with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics with drain voltage (Vd) of 50 mV, annealed at 300 °C and 500 °C. HEMTs with Schottky gate show large leakage current at off-state of Vg=-5V, and do not show large improvement with 500 °C annealing. The threshold voltage (Vth) stays almost constant around -3.5 V, which is expected from modeling with spontaneous and piezoelectric polarizations. On the other hand, insertion of La2O3 reduces the off-state leakage current by two orders of magnitude, and eventually an on/off ratio of  $10^5$ , measured at Vg of 0 and -5 V, is achieved. The sample annealed at 300 °C firstly showed negatively shifted  $I_{ds}\text{-}V_g$  curve, however after annealing at 500  $^{o}\text{C},$  the  $I_{ds}\text{-}V_g$  curve shifted to positive direction, which is higher than that of Schottky samples. This strongly suggesting either reaction between the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layers or creation of negative charges at the interface. The summary of the V<sub>th</sub> on annealing temperature, shown in Figure 5.2(b), also shows a further monotonic positive shift in Vth for the HEMTs with La2O3 dielectrics, and the overall positive Vth shift by 0.7 V was obtained from 300 °C annealed sample to 725 °C annealed one. In contrast, the Vth of W gated Schottky HEMT stayed around -3.5 V, and when annealed over 550 °C a shift toward negative direction was observed. The shift can be understood from generation of positively charged nitrogen vacancies due to reaction between W layer and AlGaN surface.



Figure 5.2 (a)  $I_{ds}$ -V<sub>g</sub> characteristics of Schottky gated AlGaN/GaN HEMT and that with 5-nm-thick La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics annealed at 300°C and 500 °C. (b) V<sub>th</sub> on annealing temperature shows positive shift with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics.



Figure 5.3 Capacitance density of W Schottky gate HEMT and W gated HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics

Gate-to-channel capacitance (Cgc) measurements at a frequency of 100 kHz, shown in Figure 5.3, revealed a constant capacitance density of 0.35 µF/cm<sup>2</sup> with Schottky HEMT up to 500 °C. On the other hand, W gated HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics showed a capacitance density of  $0.28 \,\mu\text{F/cm}^2$ . From calculation of the deposited thickness of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layer, a dielectric constant of 10, which is quite small, can be extracted. After gradual increase in the capacitance, a further steep increase is observed starting from an annealing temperature of 525 °C, and reached to a maximum value of 0.33  $\mu F/cm^2$  at 625 °C annealing. As the temperature for the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> film to crystalize is reported to be 500 °C, the change in the capacitance might be the increase in the dielectric constant of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> film, where a k-value of 27 can be estimated which is quite reasonable for a pure  $La_2O_3$ film [5.5]. From capacitance density measurements, the effective electron mobility can be extracted and its peak values are summarized in Figure 5.4. A higher peak mobility can be obtained with insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics even at as fabricated device, which might be protection of the AlGaN surface from damage induction during sputter deposition of W layer. A higher mobility can be preserved even after annealing, where a severe degradation can be seen with Schottky devices, suggesting creation of charged defects in the AlGaN layer.



Figure 5.4 Extracted peak electron mobility of the devices.

Gate leakage current density  $(J_g)$  on annealing temperature is show in Figure 5.5 (a) and leakage current at forward  $(V_g=1V)$  and reverse bias  $(V_g=-5V)$  are summarized in Figure 5.5 (b), respectively. Increase in the  $J_g$  with higher annealing temperature was observed in both samples, however, with insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, the  $J_g$  was suppressed by one and two orders of magnitudes at forward and reverse bias, respectively. The suppression can allow larger overdrive voltage application to gate electrodes. Note that the conduction of within the leakage current changes with insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layer over annealing 700 °C. As symmetrical current characteristics at low bias region can be seen, the leakage path might be the edge of the gate electrode, rather than the conduction through La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> films, namely the peripheral or sidewall of the mesa-regions, where La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> films are in contact with GaN substrates.



Figure 5.5 (a)  $J_g$  characteristics of W Schottky gated HEMT and W/La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> HEMT on different annealing conditions. (b) Leakage current at forward (V<sub>g</sub>=1V) and reverse gate (V<sub>g</sub>=-5V) voltage application.

Figure 5.6 shows a positive shift in threshold voltage with different La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> dielectric thicknesses dependent on annealing temperature. With the increase in La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> dielectric thickness, the positive shift in V<sub>th</sub> increases. The bigger shift of the threshold voltage suggests there are reaction between at La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layer and create more negative charges at the interface. Figure 5.7 shows capacitance increase along with annealing temperature. Insertion of thicker La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> dielectric, a greater increase in the capacitance can be observed.



Figure 5.6 Threshold voltage on annealing temperature shows positive shift with different La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics



Figure 5.7 Capacitance increase along with annealing temperature

A cross-sectional transmission electron micrograph (TEM), shown in Figure 5.8 (a), shows the presence of a layer with a clear bright contrast between the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layers. The thickness of the interfacial layer is found to be 2 nm. One can also observe lattice image in the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layer with random orientations, suggesting the formation of polycrystalline phase. The samples before and after annealing were analyzed by HX-PES measurements. Al 1*s* spectra and its deconvoluted spectra are shown in Figure 5.5 (b). Here, the components of Al-N bonding states in AlGaN layer are extracted by modeling the depth dependent binding energy shift which reflect the presence of electric filed in the AlGaN layer. As a results, the voltage drop in AlGaN layer (V<sub>AlGaN</sub>) before and after annealing were extracted to be 1.15 and 0.91 eV, respectively [5.6]. The difference of 0.24 V is consistent with the measured V<sub>th</sub> difference, shown in Figure 5.2(b). An oxidized state was found even in the sample without annealing, and the intensity increased by 2.5 times after annealing. Therefore, the interface layer with a bright contrast should contain oxidized Al atoms, which was formed by interface reaction between La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layers.



Figure 5.8 (a) Cross-sectional TEM image of the sample with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, annealed at 800 °C. A clear bright contrast indicates the formation of interface layer between the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> layer and AlGaN layer. (b) Al 1*s* spectra before and after annealing in 800 °C. An increase in oxidized Al component was confirmed.

Considering the capacitance density obtained with the device annealed at 600 °C, the V<sub>th</sub> value of -3.2 V is far from the theoretical value of -3.8 V. Therefore, it can be considered that a negative charge with an amount of  $1.5 \times 10^{13}$  cm<sup>-2</sup> can be estimated to present at the interface between the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and the AlGaN layers. The presence of negatively charged interface is a prominent feature of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics on AlGaN layer, where most of the gate dielectrics show positively charged interface. The physical origin of the negative charges is still not clear, however, the formation of interface layer, which is shown later, may be the source of the charges. If one can control and increase

the amount of the negative charges more than  $9 \times 10^{13}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>, a device with a normally-off characteristic can be obtained, shows in Figure 5.9.



Figure 5.9 Fixed charge estimation at La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> /AlGaN interface

# **5.4 Conclusion**

The annealing temperature dependent electrical characteristics of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics for W gated AlGaN/GaN HEMT have been characterized. The V<sub>th</sub> was found to shift to positive direction with higher temperature annealing and exceed the values for W gated Schottky HEMT. The shift can be modeled by the presence of negative charges at the Al oxide-based interface layer between La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN layers. Moreover, an increase in capacitance with annealing can be the crystallization of the La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> films and a

k-value of 27 is estimated. With this high k-value and the negative charges,  $La_2O_3$  gate dielectrics have attractive physical properties to relax the trade-off performance in capacitance density and V<sub>th</sub> for AlGaN/GaN HEMT.

## Reference

[5.1] Y. Yue, Y. Hao, J. Zhang, J. Ni, W. Mao, Q. Feng, and L. Liu. "AlGaN/GaN MOS-HEMT With HfO<sub>2</sub> Dielectric and Al<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> Interfacial Passivation Layer Grown by Atomic Layer Deposition," IEEE Trans. Electron Devices, vol. 29, no. 8, pp. 838-840, Aug. 2008.

[5.2] M. Asif Khan, X. Hu, G. Sumin, A. Lunev, J. Yang, R. Gaska, and M. S. Shur, "AlGaN/GaN Metal Oxide Semiconductor Heterostructure Field Effect Transistor," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 63-65, Feb. 2000.

[5.3] M. A. Khan, et al., "AlGaN/GaN metal oxide semiconductor heterostructure field effect transistor", IEEE Electron. Dev. Lett., 21, pp. 63-65 (2000).

[5.4] H. Huang, et al., "Au-free normally-off AlGaN/GaN-on-Si MIS-HEMTs using combined partially recessed and fluorinated trap-charge gate streutres", IEEE Electron Dev. Lett., 35, pp. 569-571 (2014).

[5.5] Y. Yamamoto, et al., "Structural and electrical properties of HfLaOx films for an amorphous high-k gate insulator", Appl. Phys. Lett., 89, 032903 (2006).

[5.6] K. Kakushima, et al., "Observation of band bending of metal/high- k Si capacitor with high energy x-ray photoemission spectroscopy and its application to interface dipole measurement", J. Appl. Phys., 104, 104908 (2008).

# Chapter 6: Prospect of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics

In this chapter, electrical characteristics of p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si gate and SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics have been investigated. Based on this results, the prospect of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics is given. Process design for poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics is performed.

# 6.1 Integration of p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si gate and SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT

The threshold voltage model in the fluorinated devices for a standard MOSHEMT needed consider oxide thickness, different charge and fluorine effect on device. The threshold voltage for fluorinated MOSHEMT can be expressed as

$$V_{th} = \frac{\phi_B}{q} - \frac{\Delta E_c}{q} + \frac{E_F}{q} - \frac{t_{AlGaN} \cdot \sigma}{\varepsilon_{AlGaN}} - \frac{t_{ox} \cdot \sigma}{\varepsilon_{ox}} - q \int_0^{t_{AlGaN} + t_{ox}} N_F(x) (\frac{t_{ox}}{\varepsilon_{ox}} + \frac{x}{\varepsilon_{AlGaN}}) dx - \frac{q t_{ox} N_{ox}}{\varepsilon}$$
Eq. (6.1)

where  $\Phi_b$  is the metal barrier height,  $\Delta E_c$  is conduction band offset between AlGaN and GaN as shown in Figure 6.1.  $E_F$  is Fermi lever at GaN. t is the thickness,  $\varepsilon$  is the permittivity, and the subscripts ox and AlGaN refer to the oxide and barrier AlGaN layer,

respectively. N<sub>F</sub> is fixed charge density in AlGaN layer and Nox is the fixed charge at AlGaN surface.  $q \int_{0}^{t_{AlGaN}+t_{ex}} N_{F}(x) (\frac{t_{ox}}{\varepsilon_{ox}} + \frac{x}{\varepsilon_{AlGaN}}) dx$  is the threshold voltage shift induced by fluorine plasma treatment. It has been reported that the negative fixed charges is the main factor to the threshold voltage shift due to fluorine ions inside AlGaN/GaN structure.



6.1 band gap diagram and fixed charges in AlGaN/GaN MOSHEMT

#### **6.1.1 Introduction**

Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with poly-Si gate electrode have been investigated. Positive threshold voltage shifts and leakage current suppression are obtained by using poly-Si gate electrode. SiO<sub>2</sub> is the first gate dielectrics used for AlGaN/GaN HEMT. Next, we attempt to insert SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics to poly-Si gate structure and compare the electrical characteristics of poly-Si gate with and without SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics.



Figure 6.2 Integration of  $p^+$ -poly-Si gate and SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics and depth profile by TRIM simulation

The acceleration voltage for  $BF_2$  ions needs to be redesigned due to ion distribution differs with gate dielectric insertion, shows in Figure 6.2.

## **6.1.2 Experimental Procedure**

Fabrication of Poly-p<sup>+</sup>Si gate HEMT with SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectric as shows in Figure 6.3, 6.4.



Figure 6.3 Device structure of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics

Al<sub>0.25</sub>GaN<sub>0.75</sub>/GaN epitaxially grown on Si (111) wafers were used for fabrication of AlGaN/GaN HEMT. Figure 5.1 and Figure 5.2 shows the device structure and fabrication process, respectively. After cleaning, mesa isolation of the devices formed by reactive ion etching (RIE) with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based gas. TiN/Mo/Al/Ti metal deposition for S/D contacts were carried out by RF-sputtering. Ohmic contacts were formed by rapid thermal annealing at 600°C in N<sub>2</sub> ambient for 1munite. Prior to the TiN/Mo/Al/Ti deposition, N<sub>2</sub> plasma treatment at 5 Torr for 1min were carried out in S/D regions. Then, SiO<sub>2</sub> was deposited with a thickness of 100nm by ALD. After the channel regions were opened, the thickness of 5nm and 10nm SiO<sub>2</sub> films were deposited by ALD as gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT. 30nm Si Schottky gate was deposited by E-beam evaporation at a substrate temperature of 500°C. Then, BF<sub>2</sub> ions implant to the device, ion implantation energy and dose concentration is 30keV and  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$  (/cm<sup>2</sup>), respectively. Activation annealing was carried out immediately for poly-Si formation at 750°C in N<sub>2</sub> for 2min. Finally, the electrodes were patterned by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub>-based chemistry. Gate length (25 µm) and width (100 µm) of the gate electrode area are used for the measurements.

Al<sub>0.25</sub>Ga<sub>0.75</sub>N/GaN epitaxially grown on Si(111) Cleaning S/D contact hole opening (lift-off) N<sub>2</sub> plasma (5torr, 1min, N<sub>2</sub> bias:0V) Contact metal deposition by sputtering TiN(10nm)/Mo(35nm)/Al(60nm)/Ti(15nm) Annealing (600°C, N<sub>2</sub>, 1min) Device isolation by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas SiO<sub>2</sub> (100nm) deposition by ALD Channel opening SiO<sub>2</sub> (5nm, 10nm) deposition by ALD Si gate layer deposition by electron beam (30nm , 500°C)  $BF_2$  ion implantation (30keV, dose:  $4.9 \times 10^{14}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>) Activation annealing (750°C, N<sub>2</sub>, 2min) Gate metal pattering and etching by RIE with Cl<sub>2</sub> based gas S/D contact opening

Figure 6.4 Fabrication process of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with SiO2 gate dielectrics

#### 6.1.3 Results and discussion



Figure 6.5 Threshold voltage characteristics with variable SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness

The relation of threshold voltage and SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness is shown as Figure 6.5. The threshold voltage shifts to the negative direction with thicker SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness. The negative shifts in threshold voltage suggest that reduced the diffusion depth into the AlGaN layer. The depletion 2DEG reduced in the channel with thicker SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness. The other reason may be fixed charge increased in thicker SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness after annealing process.

Figure 6.6 shows leakage current characteristics of AlGaN/GaN HEMT with SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics at gate voltage of 1V. The result presents leakage current was suppressed to be about 10<sup>-6</sup>A/cm<sup>-2</sup> with using SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics. With increased the thickness of SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics, Slight reduction in gate leakage current was observed. This might be due to small change in the thickness of SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics.



Figure 6.6 Leakage current characteristics with variable SiO<sub>2</sub> thickness

# 6.2 Redesign of acceleration voltage for p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si/La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>





Figure 6.7 Redesign of acceleration voltage (Vacc)

Insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics between poly-Si and AlGaN layer, in order to obtained same B and F atom profile in the AlGaN layer, acceleration voltage for BF<sub>2</sub> ions needs to be added, as shown in Figure 6.7. Same atom profile in AlGaN can be obtained by adding 5keV in  $V_{acc}$  with insertion of 5 nm La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics.



Figure 6.8 V<sub>th</sub> estimation with p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si/La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> structure

When insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, V<sub>th</sub> shifts to the negative direction. After high annealing process, V<sub>th</sub> shift to the positive direction due to the present of negative fixed charge at the interface. Integration of p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si gate and La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, normally off characteristics can be expected by adding acceleration voltage of BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation. It assume negative fixed charge at La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>/AlGaN interface is  $2.3 \times 10^{13}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>, based on experimental value of C L<sub>42</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and V<sub>th</sub> w/o oxide, V<sub>th</sub>>0 (normally off) characteristics with 5-nm-thick La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics can be achieve when V<sub>acc</sub> is over 28keV, as shown in Figure 6.8.

# **Chapter 7: Conclusion**

In this work, we proposed to use poly-Si gate and La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectric to achieve normally-off operation and suppress gate leakage current. The different parts of this study are descried as follows.

#### A) Poly-Si gate electrode for AlGaN/GaNHEMT

Poly-Si gate electrode formation is achieved by using BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation process and activation annealing. BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation to the AlGaN layer can delete 2DEG at the interface of AlGaN layer and GaN layer, which control threshold voltage shift. AlGaN/GaN HEMT transistors with poly-Si gate by different BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation energies are fabricated. It is found ① Positive threshold voltage has confirmed over 25keV. Normally-off operation have been demonstrated. ② Leakage current was suppressed to be  $10^{-4}$  A/cm<sup>2</sup> at gate voltage of 1V. ③ Stability electrical characteristics were obtained after stress.

#### B) La2O3 gate dielectric for AlGaN/GaN HEMT

Electrical properties with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectric have been studied. Gate leakage current can be suppress with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, a k-value of 27 can be estimated. Positive V<sub>th</sub> shift with high temperature annealing can be explained by the presence of negative charges at the Al oxide-based interface layer between La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and AlGaN. Prospect of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics

C) Prospect of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics.

Electrical characteristics of SiO2 gate dielectrics with poly-Si gate for AlGaN/GaN

HEMT have been investigated. About  $10^{-6}$  A/cm<sup>2</sup> leakage current at gate voltage of 1V was obtained with SiO<sub>2</sub> gate dielectrics. Based on this results, the prospect of poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics is given. Process design for poly-Si gate with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics is performed. When insertion of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, V<sub>th</sub> shifts to the negative direction. After high annealing process, V<sub>th</sub> shift to the positive direction due to the present of negative fixed charge at the interface. Integration of p<sup>+</sup>-poly-Si gate and La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics, normally off characteristics can be expected by adding acceleration voltage of BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation. It assume negative fixed charge at La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> and V<sub>th</sub> w/o oxide, V<sub>th</sub>>0 (normally off) characteristics with 5-nm-thick La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics can be achieve when V<sub>acc</sub> is over 28keV.

# Appendix A: Ion implantation isolation

Device isolation is an important process for transistor, usually there are two methods for isolation process as shown in Figure A1: mesa etching and ion implantation. Mesa process, isolated insufficiency caused gate leakage in edge region. Planar device process can avoid this problem because of ion implantation process allow isolation and planar area selective doping. Therefore, ion implantation process is proposed.



Figure A1 Advantage of ion implantation isolation

Panasonic reported about Fe ion implantation is effective for device isolation. It present detailed analysis and mechanism of thermally stable isolation of GaN device by Fe ion

implantation. Fe forms deep level, resistivity of Fe ion implanted region remains over 1010 W/sq even after annealing at 1200°C.

A simple and reliable process is needed. We attempt to use  $N_2$  plasma treatment for device isolation. The fabrication flow is given as follow:

- Cleaning
- Plasma-TEOS(100nm) deposition
- SiO<sub>2</sub>wet etching
- Depletion 2DEG process
- SiO<sub>2</sub> hole opening
- Contact formation: Mo(35nm)/Al(60nm)/Ti(15nm)
- 950°C, 1min in N<sub>2</sub> (Ohmic formation)
- Measurement

Depletion 2DEG process are used in four type processes as follow:

- 1. Common (control)
- 2. Oxidation process (800°C, 30min)
- 3. N<sub>2</sub> plasma (CCP, 300W, 5min)
- 4. N<sub>2</sub> plasma (CCP, 300W, 5min) +Oxidation process (800°C, 30min)

Results were analyzed by 4 point measurement as shown in Figure 3.5. We respectively obtained  $3.8 \times 10^2$  Ohm/ sq sheet resistivity on a common device,  $1.4 \times 10^5$  Ohm/ sq on 800°C oxidation process,  $1.6 \times 10^9$  Ohm/ sq on N<sub>2</sub> plasma process and  $2.3 \times 10^{11}$  Ohm/ sq on N<sub>2</sub> plasma/oxidation process.



Figure A2 N<sub>2</sub> plasma isolation

# **Publication and Presentation List**

#### Journals

- J. Chen, T. Kawanago, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, H. Iwai, D. Nohata, H. Nohira, K. Kakushima, "La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics for AlGaN/GaN HEMT", Microelectronics Reliability, vol. 60, pp. 16-19 (2016).
- J. Chen, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, H. Iwai, K. Kakushima, "Poly-Si gate electrodes for AlGaN/GaN HEMT with high reliability and low gate leakage current", Microelectronics Reliability, doi:10.1016/j.microrel.2016.05.014 (2016).

#### **Conference publications**

- J. Chen, K. Tsuneishi, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii,
   K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, H. Iwai, "Thickness Dependent Electrical Characteristics of AlGaN/GaN MOSHEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> Gate Dielectrics", ECS Transactions, Vol. 50(3), pp. 353-357 (2012).
- K. Tsuneishi, J. Chen, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, H. Iwai, "Ti silicide electrodes low contact resistance for undoped AlGaN/GaN structure", ECS Transactions, Vol. 50(3), pp. 447-450 (2012).

#### **International Conferences**

- J. Chen, K. Tsuneishi, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Thickness Dependent Electrical Characteristics of AlGaN/GaN MOSHEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> Gate Dielectrics", 222nd Meeting of ECS, Progr#2558, Oct. 10th, 2012, Hawaii, USA.
- J. Chen, G. Lu, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN-

HEMT with La-oxide gate dielectrics", IEEE EDS WIMNACT-37, Progr#p31, Feb. 10th, 2013, Tokyo.

- J. Chen, K. Kakushima, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, H. Iwai, and W. Saito, "Process dependent electrical characteristics of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics on AlGaN/GaN device", IEEE EDS WIMNACT-39, Progr#8, Feb. 7th, 2014, Tokyo.
- J. Chen, K. Kakushima, T. Kawanago, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori and H. Iwai, "Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN devices with poly-Si gate electrode and BF<sub>2</sub> ion implantation", IEEE EDS WIMNACT-45, Progr#4, Feb. 19th, 2015, Tokyo.
- K. Tsuneishi, J. Chen, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii,
   K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hatorri, and H. Iwai, "Ti Silicide Electrodes Low Contact Resistance for Undoped AlGaN/GaN Structure", 222nd Meeting of ECS, Progr#2569, Oct. 11th, 2012, Hawaii, USA.
- K. Tsuneishi, J. Chen, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii,
   K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "A Robust Ohmic Contact Process for AlGaN/GaN using Ti-silicide electrodes", IEEE EDS WIMNACT-37, Progr#p32, Feb. 10th, 2013, Tokyo.

#### **Domestic Conferences**

 J. Chen, K. Tsuneishi, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN-HEMT using HfO<sub>2</sub> and La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> as gate dielectrics", The 59th JSAP Spring Meeting, the Japan Society of Applied Physics, Waseda University, March 18, 2012.No. 18a-GP7-1.

- J. Chen, K. Tsuneishi, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Thickness dependent electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN-HEMT with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> as gate dielectrics", The 73th JSAP Autumn Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Ehime University/ Matsuyama University, September 12, 2012. No. 11a-PA5-14
- J. Chen, K. Kakushima, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, H. Iwai, and W. Saito, "Process dependent electrical characteristics of La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics on AlGaN/GaN device", The 61th JSAP Spring Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Aoyama Gakuin University, March 17, 2014. No.18p-PG3-9.
- K. Tsuneishi, J. Chen, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Current-voltage characteristics of stacked NiSi2 on AlGaN/GaN and the effect of impurity incorporation", The 59th JSAP Spring Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Waseda University, March 18, 2012.No. 18a-GP7-2.
- M. Okamoto, K. Tsuneishi, J. Chen, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Annealing time dependent contact resistance of TiSi2 electrodes for AlGaN/GaN", The 73th JSAP Autumn Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Ehime University/ Matsuyama University, September 12, 2012. No. 11a-PA5-14.
- 6. G. Lu, J. Chen, T. Kawanago, K. Kakushima, P. Ahmet, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, T. Hattori, and H. Iwai, "Electrical characteristics of AlGaN/GaN devices with La<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> gate dielectrics on annealing temperature", The 60th JSAP Spring Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Kanagawa Institute of
Technology University, March 28, 2013.No. 28p-GP11-7.

 K. Ohga, J. Chen, T. Kawanago, K. Kakushima, H. Nohira, Y. Kataoka, A. Nishiyama, N. Sugii, H. Wakabayashi, K. Tsutsui, K. Natori, and H. Iwai, "Extraction of band alignment of Metal/AlGaN/GaN structures with HXPES", The 75th JSAP Autumn Meeting, the Japan society of Applied Physics, Hokkaido University, September 17, 2014. No. 17a-A27-5.

## Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Hiroshi Iwai for giving me the opportunity to carry out research wok in this exciting field at Tokyo Institute of Technology University and his guidance, support and encouragement during the project.

I am deeply grateful to Associate Prof. Kuniyuki Kakushima for all of his help. We started this adventure together with another student K. Tsuneishi and we are faced with a lot of difficulties and challenges in the development of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs technology, I would like to thank him for the support and encouragement. His invaluable guidance and many fruitful discussions on the fabrication processes and characterization AlGaN/GaN HEMTs device have been vital for progress and completion. Besides, I am also indebted to him for his help on the daily life for my questions and problems, even during busy periods.

I would like to express my deep gratitude to Prof. Takeo Hattori, Prof. Kenji Natori, Prof. Nobuyuki Sugii, Prof. Akira Nishiyama, Prof. Yoshinori Kataoka, Prof. Parhat Ahmet and Assistant Prof. Takamasa Kawanago for helpful comments and advices on my study.

Likewise, I am very grateful to Prof. Kazuo Tsutsui, Prof. Hitoshi Wakabayashi, Associate Prof. Masahiro Watanabe and Associate Prof. Hiroaki Iino for reviewing the thesis and their valuable advices.

I would like to thank research colleagues of Iwai/Kakushima laboratory for the kind friendship and their supports. I would also like to express my gratitude to laboratory secretaries Ms. Akiko Matsumoto, Ms. Masako Nishizawa and Ms. Terumi Kawashima for all of their kindest help.

Lastly, many thanks to my parents, all of my family members and my friends for their unconditional support and encouragement over past several years.